DOTTORATO DI RICERCA IN SCIENZE MATEMATICHE CICLO XXIII

SEDE AMMINISTRATIVA: UNIVERSITÀ DI NAPOLI FEDERICO II

#### FERNANDO FARRONI

#### QUASICONFORMAL MAPPINGS AND APPLICATIONS TO SOME LINEAR AND NONLINEAR ELLIPTIC PROBLEMS

TESI DI DOTTORATO DI RICERCA

TUTORE:

COORDINATORE:

Ch.mo Prof. Carlo Sbordone

Ch.mo Prof. Francesco de Giovanni

## Contents

Acknowledgements 5					
Introduction					
1	Quasiconformality, PDE's and related results				
	1.1	Basic properties and definitions	11		
	1.2	Beltrami equation and the existence of principal quasiconformal			
		mappings	13		
	1.3	Linear and quasilinear elliptic equations in divergence form	14		
	1.4	The connection between PDE's and quasiconformal mappings			
		in the plane $\ldots$	17		
	1.5	Area distortion estimates	18		
	1.6	A generalization of quasiconformality: mappings of finite dis-			
		tortion	20		
<b>2</b>	Sha	rp Hölder estimates	<b>23</b>		
	2.1	Explicit values of the best Hölder exponent	23		
	2.2	Wirtinger–Poincaré type inequalities	28		
	2.3	A concrete example	48		
3	Convergences for sequences of elliptic operators 5				
	3.1	Introduction and definitions	51		
	3.2	The class of matrices with unit determinant $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	54		
	3.3	Quasiconformal mappings and approximation of the inverse ma-			
		trix	59		
	3.4	Beltrami operators	60		
	3.5	Examples of $G$ -dense classes	60		

4	Variational integrals		63
	4.1	Classical semicontinuity result $\hdots \hdots \hd$	63
	4.2	Some examples	64
<b>5</b>	Fun	ction spaces related to quasiconformal mappings	75
	5.1	Functions of bounded mean oscillation: logarithm of the jaco-	
		bian and composition results	75
	5.2	Exponentially integrable functions	78
	5.3	Invariance of $W^{1,n}_{\mathrm{loc}}$ under quasiconformal change of variables $\ .$ .	84
Bi	Bibliography		

### Acknowledgements

I wish to express my deep gratitude to my supervisor, Professor Carlo Sbordone, for his valuable teaching during my three years work under his guidance.

I am grateful to Professor Tonia Ricciardi for her helpful suggestions during the preparation of the present thesis.

I gratefully acknowledge Professor François Murat for all the useful scientific advices and for the support that he gave me at the time of my stay in Paris.

My thanks are also addressed to Professor Takashi Suzuki for encouraging me and for the stimulating conversations that we had during the last year.

### Introduction

The concept of quasiconformal mapping can be considered not only as a technical tool in complex analysis but actually as an independent topic with applications in various mathematical contexts. Let  $\Omega$  be a domain in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ ; recall that  $f: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^n$  is a K-quasiconformal mapping for some  $K \ge 1$  if  $f \in W^{1,n}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^n)$ and

$$|Df(x)|^n \le KJ_f(x)$$
 a.e.  $x \in \Omega$ .

In two dimensions, quasiconformal mappings have a natural connection with partial differential equations in divergence form. This fact has been evident for at least 70 years, beginning with M.A. Lavrentiev [48], C.B. Morrey [63], R. Caccioppoli [13], B. Bojarski [9] and Serrin [76] among many others.

The present thesis brings together several different topics related to quasiconformal mappings and elliptic PDE's. It is organized as follows.

In Chapter 1 we review some of the standard facts in the theory of planar quasiconformal mappings and second order elliptic partial differential equations of the type

(1) 
$$\operatorname{div} A(x)\nabla u = 0.$$

Here A = A(x) is symmetric matrix which belongs to  $L^{\infty}(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^{2\times 2})$  which satisfies det A(x) = 1 a.e. in  $\Omega$  and

$$\frac{|\xi|^2}{K} \le \langle A(x)\xi,\xi\rangle \le K|\xi|^2 \quad \text{a.e. } x \in \Omega, \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^2,$$

for some  $K \ge 1$ . The connection between the class of quasiconformal mappings and the elliptic equations in divergence form is established by means of the *Laplace–Beltrami* operator of f, namely

$$\mathcal{L}_f u = \operatorname{div} \left( A_f(x) \nabla u \right),$$

where  $A_f$  is the inverse of the distortion tensor  $G_f$  of f defined as

$$G_f(x) = \frac{{}^t Df(x) Df(x)}{J_f(x)}$$

Conversely, every solution of (1) is the composition of some harmonic function and a K-quasiconformal mapping.

Chapter 2 is devoted to the Hölder regularity estimates for the solutions to linear elliptic equations in divergence form. Let  $\Omega$  be a bounded domain of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  and let A be a positive definite matrix-valued function, with coefficient in  $L^{\infty}(\Omega)$  and satisfying, for some  $0 < \lambda \leq \Lambda$ 

$$\lambda |\xi|^2 \le \langle A(x)\xi,\xi\rangle \le \Lambda |\xi|^2$$
 for a.e.  $x \in \Omega, \ \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^2.$ 

In their seminal article [69], Piccinini–Spagnolo proved that the best Hölder exponent for weak solutions to the elliptic equation (1) is given by

$$\alpha = \frac{1}{\sqrt{L}},$$

where  $L = \Lambda/\lambda$  denotes the ellipticity constant of A. Furthermore, they showed that if A takes the isotropic form A(x) = a(x)I for some real measurable function a satisfying  $1 \le a(x) \le L$  the best Hölder exponent improves and takes the value

$$\alpha = \arctan \frac{1}{\sqrt{L}}.$$

A key ingredient used in the proof of the second result of Piccinini and Spagnolo is the knowledge of the explicit value of the best constant C in the inequality of Wirtinger type

(2) 
$$\int_0^{2\pi} a(t)u(t)^2 dt \le C \int_0^{2\pi} a(t)u'(t)^2 dt,$$

where  $u \in W^{1,2}_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R})$  is  $2\pi$ -periodic and satisfies

$$\int_0^{2\pi} a(t)u(t)dt = 0,$$

and the weight function  $a \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$  is  $2\pi$ -periodic and satisfies  $1 \leq a(t) \leq L$ , for some  $L \geq 1$ . In this direction, our main results are given by Theorem 2.18 and Theorem 2.19. Our aim is to give an extension of inequality (2) to the vectorial case. More precisely, our result is concerned with the inequality

$$\int_0^T a(t) |u(t)|^p dt \le C \int_0^T a(t) |u'(t)|^p dt,$$

for any exponent p > 1. Here  $u : [0, T] \to \mathbb{R}^N$  is a function in  $W_0^{1,p}([0, T], \mathbb{R}^N)$  $(N \ge 1)$  and the weight function a satisfies the bounds  $1 \le a(t) \le L$ . We provide the best constant C in the inequality, as well as all extremals. More precisely, we prove that the best constant is achieved if and only if the weight function a is a particular piecewise constant function  $\tilde{a}$ ; moreover, by a delicate gluing (see Lemma 2.22) we construct the extremals  $\tilde{u}$  in terms of generalized trigonometric function (defined in Section 2.2). It is worth to point out that our result may be also seen as a generalization of inequalities involving vector valued functions considered in [53] and [54] because of the presence of a weight function a in the inequality. For related results see also [16, 18, 23]. We conclude the chapter with the construction of a solution of a degenerate nonlinear equation. Some of these results can be found in [27].

In Chapter 3 we are concerned with G-convergence and the theory of homogenization for linear operators in divergence form. Our main results are Theorem 3.5 and Theorem 3.6. We assume that  $A^{\varepsilon}$  is a sequence of matrices (not necessary symmetric) satisfying the conditions

$$\langle A(x)\xi,\xi\rangle \ge \alpha |\xi|^2 \quad \text{a.e. } x \in \Omega \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^2,$$
$$\langle A^{-1}(x)\zeta,\zeta\rangle \ge \beta^{-1} |\zeta|^2 \quad \text{a.e. } x \in \Omega \quad \forall \zeta \in \mathbb{R}^2,$$

and such that

$$\det A^{\varepsilon} \to c^0 \text{ a.e.},$$

for some bounded measurable function  $c^0$ . We prove that if  $A^{\varepsilon}$  is assumed to H-converge to some  $A^0$  then necessarily

$$\det A^0 = c^0.$$

In order to state our results precisely, we review some fundamental properties of G-convergence as considered by De Giorgi and Spagnolo in [22] and [79]. We also define H-convergence as a generalization of G-convergence to non-symmetric matrices as considered by Murat-Tartar [66]. We note that Theorem 3.5 may be seen as an extension of the classical result in the theory of bidimensional homogenization which states that the class of matrices with unit determinant is closed with respect to the H-convergence. Theorem 3.5 and Theorem 3.6 can be found in [26]. In Chapter 4 we consider some problems related to the variational formulation of equation (1). We provide examples of functionals which are weakly lower semicontinuous on  $W_0^{1,p}(\Omega)$  for every p > 2 but not weakly lower semicontinuous on  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$ , see Theorem 4.2, Theorem 4.3 and Theorem 4.4.

Our functionals are constructed by a careful use of the sharp Hardy–Sobolev inequalities, as obtained by [6, 11, 40]. The results of this chapter can be found in [28].

In Chapter 5 we analyze some properties of the Orlicz space EXP of exponentially integrable functions. Such a space play a key role in the study of the continuity properties of mappings of finite distortion (see for instance [4, 19, 45]). We introduce the notion of composition operator  $T_g: u \mapsto u \circ g$ , induced by a homeomorphism  $g \in \text{Hom}(\Omega, \Omega')$  between domains  $\Omega, \Omega'$  of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . The main result of the chapter is given by Theorem 5.6. We prove that a principal K-quasiconformal mapping  $f: \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}^2$ , which is conformal outside the unit disk and which maps the unit disc  $\mathbb{D}$  onto itself preserves the space  $\text{EXP}(\mathbb{D})$  of exponentially integrable functions over  $\mathbb{D}$ , in the sense that  $u \in \text{EXP}(\mathbb{D})$  if and only if  $u \circ f^{-1} \in \text{EXP}(\mathbb{D})$ . We prove that

$$\frac{1}{1+K\log K} \left\| u \right\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} \le \left\| u \circ f^{-1} \right\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} \le \left( 1+K\log K \right) \left\| u \right\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})},$$

for every  $u \in \text{EXP}(\mathbb{D})$ .

Our results are in the direction of the one of Reimann [71] which proves that  $T_{f^{-1}}$  is a bounded linear operator which maps BMO ( $\Omega$ ) into BMO ( $\Omega'$ ). The starting point of our study will be Lemma 5.5 where we will establish that  $u \in \text{EXP}(G)$  if and only if  $u \circ f^{-1} \in \text{EXP}(f(G))$ . Moreover, in Theorem 5.7 we will also prove that if  $f : \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{D}$  is a K-quasiconformal mapping then

$$\operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G')}\left(u \circ f^{-1}, L^{\infty}(G')\right) \leq K \operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G)}\left(u, L^{\infty}(G)\right),$$

and

$$\frac{1}{K} \operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G)} \left( u, L^{\infty}(G) \right) \leq \operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G')} \left( u \circ f^{-1}, L^{\infty}(G') \right)$$

for every open subset G of  $\mathbb{D}$  and for every  $u \in \text{EXP}(G)$ , with G' = f(G). We recall that  $\text{dist}_{\text{EXP}(G)}(u, L^{\infty}(G))$  denotes the distance from  $L^{\infty}$  with respect to the Luxemburg norm (see Section 5.1). Theorem 5.6 and Theorem 5.7 can be found in [29].

### Chapter 1

# Quasiconformality, PDE's and related results

In this chapter we introduce the basic properties and definitions in the theory of *quasiconformal mappings*. Furthermore, we focus our attention on the second order elliptic linear equation

$$\operatorname{div} A(x)\nabla u = 0,$$

where A = A(x) is a symmetric matrix satisfying det A(x) = 1 a.e. and the ellipticity condition

$$\frac{|\xi|^2}{K} \le \langle A(x)\xi,\xi\rangle \le K|\xi|^2 \quad \text{a.e. } x \in \Omega, \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n,$$

for some constant  $K \geq 1$ .

In dimension n = 2, such a class of equations naturally arises in connection with quasiconformal mappings.

#### **1.1** Basic properties and definitions

Let  $f: \Omega \to \Omega'$  be a homeomorphism from the domain  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  onto the domain  $\Omega' \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ . If f belongs to  $W^{1,1}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega, \Omega')$  we denote by Df(x) the differential matrix of f at the point  $x \in \Omega$  and by  $J_f(x)$  the jacobian determinant of f

$$J_f(x) = \det Df(x).$$

The norm of Df(x) is defined as follows

$$|Df(x)| = \sup_{\xi \in \mathbb{R}^n, \, |\xi|=1} |Df(x)\xi|.$$

Our starting point is the following definition.

**Definition 1.1.** Let  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$  be domains of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . A homeomorphism  $f : \Omega \to \Omega'$  is a K-quasiconformal mapping for a constant  $K \ge 1$  if

$$f \in W^{1,n}_{\mathrm{loc}}\left(\Omega,\Omega'\right),$$

and

$$|Df(x)|^n \le KJ_f(x)$$
 a.e.  $x \in \Omega$ .

From now on, we deal with the case of dimension n = 2. We review some of the standard facts on quasiconformal mappings in the plane by means of the following proposition.

**Proposition 1.1.** Let  $\Omega, \Omega', \Omega''$  be domains of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . Let  $f : \Omega \to \Omega'$  be a K-quasiconformal mapping and let  $g : \Omega' \to \Omega''$  be a K'-quasiconformal mapping.

(i) The composition  $g \circ f$  is KK'-quasiconformal. For a.e.  $x \in \Omega$  it results that

$$D(g \circ f)(x) = Dg(f(x))Df(x), \qquad J_{g \circ f}(x) = J_g(f(x))J_f(x).$$

- (ii) The inverse  $f^{-1}$  is K-quasiconformal.
- (iii) For every measurable set E of  $\Omega$

|E| = 0 if and only if |f(E)| = 0.

(iv)  $J_f(x) > 0$  for a.e.  $x \in \Omega$ .

(v) If  $w \in L^1(\Omega')$  then  $(w \circ f) J_f \in L^1(\Omega)$  and

$$\int_{\Omega} w(f(z)) J_f(z) dz = \int_{\Omega'} w(y) dy.$$

We also recall that every quasiconformal mapping is differentiable a.e., as a consequence of the following result due to Gehring–Letho [34].

**Theorem 1.2.** Let  $f : \Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}^2$  be a continuous open mapping. Then f is differentiable a.e. in the classical sense in  $\Omega$  if and only if f has finite first partial derivatives a.e.

### 1.2 Beltrami equation and the existence of principal quasiconformal mappings

We denote by  $\mathbb{C}$  the complex plane. For later use let us identify a point  $x = (x_1, x_2) \in \mathbb{R}^2$  with a point  $z \in \mathbb{C}$  through the relation  $z = x_1 + ix_2$ . Therefore, a mapping  $f = (u, v) : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^2$  defined in a domain  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2$  is regarded as the function f = u + iv.

Let us introduce the Cauchy-Riemann operators

$$f_z = \frac{1}{2} (f_{x_1} - if_{x_2}), \qquad f_{\bar{z}} = \frac{1}{2} (f_{x_1} + if_{x_2})$$

Next classical result relates quasiconformal mappings in the plane to the solution of a partial differential in the complex plane.

**Theorem 1.3.** Let  $f : \Omega \to \Omega'$  be a homeomorphism of the domain  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{C}$ onto the domain  $\Omega' \subset \mathbb{C}$  and let  $f \in W^{1,2}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega, \Omega')$ . Then f is K-quasiconformal for some  $K \geq 1$  if and only if for a.e.  $z \in \Omega$  it results that

(1.1) 
$$f_{\bar{z}} = \mu(z)f_z,$$

for some function  $\mu \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$  such that

$$\|\mu\|_{\infty} = k = \frac{K-1}{K+1} < 1.$$

The differential equation (1.1) is called *Beltrami equation*, while the coefficient  $\mu$  in (1.1) is called *complex dilatation* of f, often denoted by  $\mu_f$ .

We want to point out that if K = 1 or equivalently  $\mu_f \equiv 0$ , the Beltrami equation reduces to

$$f_{\bar{z}} = 0$$

which represent the *Cauchy–Riemann sistem*. Therefore, the class of 1–quasiconformal mappings coincedes with the one of *conformal mappings*. Hence, f is conformal if it is injective and holomorphic.

It should be mentioned that the result of the existence and uniqueness for the solution of (1.1) goes under the name of *Riemann mapping Theorem* and can be found for instance in [5, 49, 75]. We recall here the case of compactly supported dilatation, for instance we consider the case

(1.2) 
$$|\mu(z)| \le k\chi_{\mathbb{D}}(z)$$

where  $\chi_{\mathbb{D}}(\cdot)$  denotes the characteristic function of the unit disk  $\mathbb{D}$  and  $0 \leq k < 1$ .

**Theorem 1.4.** Let  $\mu$  be a measurable function satisfying (1.2) for some  $0 \leq k < 1$ . There exists a unique solution  $f \in W^{1,2}_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{C},\mathbb{C})$  of the Beltrami equation (1.1) satisfying the normalization

(1.3) 
$$f(z) = z + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{z}\right) \quad \text{if } |z| \ge 1.$$

Any homeomorphism which is a solution of the Beltrami equation with complex dilatation  $\mu$  satisfying (1.2) for some  $0 \le k < 1$  and satisfying the normalization (1.3) is called *principal* quasiconformal mapping.

### 1.3 Linear and quasilinear elliptic equations in divergence form

Let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . For every constant  $K \ge 1$  we consider the class  $\mathcal{M}(K,\Omega)$  of measurable matrix field  $A: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^{2\times 2}$  such that  $A = A(x) \in L^{\infty}(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^{2\times 2})$ , A is symmetric and satisfies the condition

(1.4) 
$$\frac{|\xi|^2}{K} \le \langle A(x)\xi,\xi\rangle \le K|\xi|^2 \quad \text{a.e. } x \in \Omega, \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^2.$$

If (1.4) holds, we say that the matrix A satisfies a *uniform ellipticity condition*. We also remark that the bounds in (1.4) are equivalent to the following single inequality

$$|\xi|^2 + |A(x)\xi|^2 \le \left(K + \frac{1}{K}\right) \langle A(x)\xi,\xi\rangle$$
 a.e.  $x \in \Omega, \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^2.$ 

Let us denote by  $a_{ij}$ , i, j = 1, ..., n, the entries of A, we consider the second order elliptic differential operator

$$\mathcal{L} = \operatorname{div} \left( A(x) \nabla \right) = \sum_{i,j=1}^{n} D_i \left( a_{ij}(x) D_j \right),$$

for each  $A \in \mathcal{M}(K, \Omega)$ . The divergence operator is understood in the sense of distribution, according with the following definition.

**Definition 1.2.** Let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  and let  $A \in \mathcal{M}(K, \Omega)$ . We say that a function  $u \in W^{1,2}_{loc}(\Omega)$  is a *weak solution* of the equation

(1.5) 
$$\operatorname{div} A(x)\nabla u = 0,$$

if

$$\int_{\Omega} \langle A(x)\nabla u(x), \nabla \varphi(x) \rangle \, dx = 0 \qquad \forall \varphi \in C_0^{\infty}(\Omega).$$

We will give here a brief review of the classical results for the equation (1.5). A general reference here will be [35]. First, we discuss the local regularity for the weak solution. To this aim, we recall that a function  $u : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  is locally Hölder continuous with exponent  $0 < \alpha \leq 1$  if, for every compact subset  $E \subset \subset \Omega$  there holds

$$\sup_{x,y\in E, \ x\neq y} \frac{|u(x) - u(y)|}{|x - y|^{\alpha}} < \infty.$$

It is well known that every weak solution  $u \in W_{\text{loc}}^{1,2}(\Omega)$  of the equation (1.5) is locally Hölder continuous in  $\Omega$ , as stated by the following result (see e.g. [21], [64] and [67]).

**Theorem 1.5.** Let  $\Omega$  be an open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . Let  $A \in \mathcal{M}(K, \Omega)$  and let  $u \in W^{1,2}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega)$  is a weak solution of the equation (1.5). Then for every compact set  $E \subset \Omega$  there exist C > 0 and  $0 < \alpha \leq 1$  depending only on K and dist  $(E, \partial \Omega)$  such that

$$|u(x) - u(y)| \le C|x - y|^{\alpha} \left(\int_{\Omega} |u|^2 dx\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
 a.e.  $x, y \in E$ .

Next result shows that every weak solution of (1.5) belongs to  $W_{\text{loc}}^{1,p}(\Omega)$  for some p = p(n, K) > 2.

**Theorem 1.6.** Let u be a weak solution of (1.5) and let R > 0 such that  $B_{2R}(x_0) \subset \Omega$ . Then, there exists p > 2 depending only on n and K such that

$$\left(\oint_{B_R(x_0)} |\nabla u(x)|^p \, dx\right)^{\frac{1}{p}} \le C \left(\oint_{B_{2R}(x_0)} |\nabla u(x)|^2 \, dx\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

The classical Harnack's principle, which holds for positive harmonic function, also holds for the case of equation (1.5), as proved by Moser in [65].

**Theorem 1.7.** Let u be a positive weak solution of (1.5). Then, for every compact set  $E \subset \Omega$  the inequality

$$\max_E u \le C \min_E u,$$

holds for some constant C > 1 depending only on E and  $\Omega$ .

The maximum principle holds, in the sense of the following result.

**Theorem 1.8.** Let u be a weak solution of (1.5) in  $\Omega$  which is continuous in a neighborhood of  $\partial \Omega$ . Then,

$$\sup_{\Omega} u \le \sup_{\partial \Omega} u.$$

We recall that some of the results above for the equation (1.5) can be proved without assuming that A is a symmetric matrix, as observed by Morrey in [63].

A generalization of (1.5) is the quasilinear equation

(1.6) 
$$\operatorname{div} A(x, \nabla u) = 0,$$

called *Leray–Lions equation*. Here and in what follows  $A: \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}^{2 \times 2}$  is a function such that such that

(1.7) 
$$A(\cdot,\xi)$$
 is a measurable function for every  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^2$ ,

and

(1.8) 
$$A(x, \cdot)$$
 is a continuous function for a.e.  $x \in \Omega$ .

For every  $\Omega$  bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  and for every constant  $K \geq 1$  we consider the class  $\mathcal{N}(K,\Omega)$  of functions  $A: \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}^{2\times 2}$  satisfying (1.7), (1.8) and the condition

$$|\xi|^2 + |A(x,\xi)|^2 \le \left(K + \frac{1}{K}\right) \langle A(x,\xi),\xi\rangle$$
 a.e.  $x \in \Omega, \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^2.$ 

To each  $A \in \mathcal{N}(K, \Omega)$  we associate the nonlinear equation

$$\operatorname{div} A(x, \nabla u) = 0,$$

called *Leray–Lions equation*. One should immediately check that the Leray– Lions equation (1.6) reduces to the linear equation (1.5) if

$$A(x,\xi) = A(x)\xi,$$

for some  $A \in \mathcal{M}(K, \Omega)$ . Equations (1.5) and (1.6) are strongly related by the following result, which can be found in [78].

**Theorem 1.9.** Let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open set in  $\mathbb{R}^2$ ,  $A = A(x,\xi) \in \mathcal{N}(K,\Omega)$ and  $u \in W^{1,2}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega)$  be a weak solution of the quasilinear equation (1.6). Then there exists a unique symmetric matrix  $\mathcal{A} \in \mathcal{M}(K,\Omega)$ , with det  $\mathcal{A}(x) = 1$  a. e. in  $\Omega$  such that

$$\operatorname{div}(\mathcal{A}(x)\nabla u) = 0.$$

Therefore, every equation of the type (1.6) reduces in a certain sense to a linear equation with the same ellipticity bounds as the original one. We indicate that  $\mathcal{A}$  depends on A and u, by writing  $\mathcal{A} = \mathcal{A}[A, u]$ . Finally, we remark that in the linear case  $A(x, \xi) = A(x)\xi$  with  $A \in \mathcal{M}(K, \Omega)$ , the new matrix  $\mathcal{A}$  is different from A, unless det A(x) = 1 a.e. in  $\Omega$ .

#### 1.4 The connection between PDE's and quasiconformal mappings in the plane

In the case of dimension n = 2 there is a precise interplay between the theory of quasiconformal mappings and the elliptic PDE's of the type (1.5). Indeed, for  $f \in W^{1,1}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega, \Omega')$  we define a matrix field  $G_f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^{2 \times 2}$  given by

$$G_f(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{{}^{t}Df(x)Df(x)}{J_f(x)} & \text{if } J_f(x) > 0, \\ I & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

here  ${}^{t}Df(z)$  denotes the transpose of the differential matrix of f and I denotes the identity matrix. The matrix field  $G_{f}$  is called *distortion tensor* of f. It is easy to check that  $G_{f}$  is a symmetric matrix with

$$\det G_f(x) = 1 \qquad \text{for a.e. } x \in \mathbb{R}^2.$$

Moreover, if we assume that f is a K-quasiconformal mapping, then the distortion inequality for f is equivalent to the condition

$$\frac{|\xi|^2}{K} \le \langle G_f(x)\xi,\xi\rangle \le K|\xi|^2 \quad \text{for a.e. } x \in \mathbb{R}^2 \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^2.$$

Let  $A_f$  be the inverse matrix of the  $G_f$ , namely  $A_f = G_f^{-1}$ . Clearly  $A_f$  is a symmetric matrix field which satisfies

$$\det A_f(x) = 1 \qquad \text{for a.e. } x \in \Omega,$$

while the distortion inequality for f easily give us

$$\frac{|\xi|^2}{K} \le \langle A_f(x)\xi,\xi\rangle \le K|\xi|^2 \quad \text{for a.e. } x \in \Omega, \, \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^2.$$

Let us define the Laplace-Beltrami operator as

(1.9) 
$$\mathcal{L}_f = \operatorname{div} \left( A_f(x) \nabla \right).$$

The following fundamental result holds.

**Theorem 1.10.** Let  $\Omega, \Omega'$  be open subsets of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  and let  $f = (u, v) : \Omega \to \Omega'$ be a K-quasiconformal mapping. Then, the components u and v of f are weak solution of the equations

$$\mathcal{L}_f u = 0$$
 and  $\mathcal{L}_f v = 0$ ,

where  $\mathcal{L}_f$  is the Laplace-Beltrami operator defined in (1.9).

On the other hand, elliptic equations generate quasiconformal mappings, in the sense of the following result.

**Theorem 1.11.** Let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . For each non-constant solution  $u \in W^{1,2}_{loc}(\Omega)$  of the elliptic equation

$$\operatorname{div}\left(A(x)\nabla u\right) = 0$$

where  ${}^{t}A = A$  also satisfies the uniform elliptic bound

$$\frac{|\xi|^2}{K} \le \langle A(x)\xi,\xi\rangle \le K|\xi|^2 \quad \text{for a.e. } x \in \Omega, \ \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^2,$$

for some  $K \geq 1$ , there exists a K-quasiconformal mapping  $g: \Omega \to \mathbb{D}$ , where  $\mathbb{D}$  denotes the unit disc of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ , and a real valued harmonic function  $h: \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{R}$  such that

$$u = h \circ g \quad in \ \Omega.$$

#### **1.5** Area distortion estimates

The aim of this section is to provide the exact degree of integrability for the differential of a planar quasiconformal mapping. More precisely, what we want

to point out is that if  $f: \Omega \to \Omega'$  is a K-quasiconformal mapping defined in a domain  $\Omega$  of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  then  $|Df| \in W^{1,p}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega)$  for an exponent p = p(K) strictly larger than 2 and depending only on K.

This result is a direct consequence of the area distortion estimate, established by Astala [2].

**Theorem 1.12 ([2]).** Let f be a K-quasiconformal mapping which maps the unit disk  $\mathbb{D}$  onto itself and such that f(0) = 0. Then

$$|f(E)| \le M|E|^{\frac{1}{K}},$$

for some constant M = M(K) depending only on K.

We give here version of Theorem 1.12 given by Erëmenko and Hamilton [25], where the optimal value of the constant M(K) is computed.

**Theorem 1.13 ([25]).** Let  $f : \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}^2$  be a K-quasiconformal principal mapping which is conformal outside the unit disk  $\mathbb{D}$ .

(i) If f is conformal outside a measurable set  $E \subset \mathbb{D}$ , then

$$|f(E)| \le K|E|.$$

(ii) If f is conformal in a measurable set  $E \subset \mathbb{D}$ , then

$$|f(E)| \le \pi^{1-\frac{1}{K}} |E|^{\frac{1}{K}}.$$

(iii) For every measurable set  $E \subset \mathbb{D}$ 

$$|f(E)| \le K\pi^{1-\frac{1}{K}}|E|^{\frac{1}{K}}.$$

As mentioned before, Theorem 1.12 has the following fundamental consequence.

**Corollary 1.14.** If f is a K-quasiconformal mapping defined in a planar domain  $\Omega$  then

$$f \in W^{1,p}_{\operatorname{loc}}(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^2)$$
 if  $p < \frac{2K}{K-1}$ ,

and the exponent p(K) = 2K/(K-1) is the best possible one, in the sense that for each K > 1 there are K-quasiconformal mappings f such that  $f \notin W_{\text{loc}}^{1,\frac{2K}{K-1}}(\Omega,\mathbb{R}^2)$ . For the last statement of Corollary 1.14 it is sufficient to consider the Kquasiconformal mapping

$$f(x) = \frac{x}{|x|^{1-\frac{1}{K}}} \qquad \forall x \in \mathbb{R}^2.$$

Observe that the result above implies that

(1.10) 
$$J_f \in L^p_{\text{loc}}(\Omega) \quad \text{if} \quad p < \frac{K}{K-1}$$

if f is a K-quasiconformal mapping defined in a planar domain  $\Omega$ .

### **1.6** A generalization of quasiconformality: mappings of finite distortion

We recall that quasiconformal homeomorphism are a special kind of mapping on finite distortion.

**Definition 1.3.** A mapping  $f \in W^{1,1}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^2)$  is said to have finite distortion if  $J_f \in L^1_{\text{loc}}(\Omega)$  and if there exists a measurable function  $K : \Omega \to [1, \infty]$  such that

(1.11) 
$$|Df(x)|^2 \le K(x)J_f(x) \quad \text{a.e. } x \in \Omega.$$

In the case of a homeomorphism the assumption on local integrability of the Jacobian determinant is redundant.

The existence of a measurable function  $K : \Omega \to [1, \infty]$  finite a.e. satisfying (1.11) holds allow us to say define the function

(1.12) 
$$K_f(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{|Df(x)|^2}{J_f(x)} & \text{if } J_f(x) > 0\\ 1 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

In other words,  $K_f$  is the smallest function greater or equal to 1 for which (1.11) holds.

We remark that a K-quasiconformal mapping f is a finite distortion homeomorphism with  $K_f \leq K$  a.e. in  $\Omega$ .

Moreover, in [42] is proved that, in the planar case, there is the equivalence between the class of the bi–Sobolev homeomorphism and the class of homeomorphism with finite distortion. **Definition 1.4.** A homeomorphism  $f : \Omega \xrightarrow{\text{onto}} \Omega'$  is called bi–Sobolev mapping if both  $f \in W^{1,p}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega, \Omega')$  and its inverse  $f^{-1} \in W^{1,p}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega', \Omega)$ , for some  $1 \le p \le \infty$ .

The case of a matrix which satisfies a bound of the type

$$\frac{|\xi|^2}{K(x)} \le \langle A(x)\xi,\xi\rangle \le K(x)|\xi|^2 \quad \text{a.e. } x \in \Omega, \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^2,$$

for some measurable function  $K : \Omega \to [1, \infty]$ , naturally arises in connection with the mapping of finite distortion.

**Theorem 1.15.** Let  $\Omega, \Omega'$  be open subsets of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . Then, to each bi–Sobolev mapping  $f : \Omega \to \Omega', f = (u, v)$ , there corresponds a measurable function  $A_f = A_f(x)$  valued in symmetric matrices with

$$\det A_f(x) = 1 \qquad for \ a.e. \ x \in \Omega,$$

such that

$$\frac{|\xi|^2}{K_f(x)} \le \langle A_f(x)\xi,\xi\rangle \le K_f(x)|\xi|^2 \quad \text{for a.e. } x \in \Omega, \, \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^2,$$

where  $K_f$  denotes the distortion function of f defined in (1.12). The components u and v of f are very weak solution of an elliptic equation of the type (1.5), *i.e.* 

(1.13) 
$$\operatorname{div} (A(x)\nabla u) = 0 \quad and \quad \operatorname{div} (A(x)\nabla v) = 0,$$

with finite energy, i.e.

$$\int_{\Omega} \langle A(x)\nabla u, \nabla u \rangle \, dx < \infty \qquad and \qquad \int_{\Omega} \langle A(x)\nabla v, \nabla v \rangle \, dx < \infty.$$

Dealing with the last statement, we recall that u and v are very weak solutions of the equations (1.13) if u and v belongs  $W_{\text{loc}}^{1,1}(\Omega)$  and satisfies (1.13) in the sense of the distributions.

#### Chapter 2

#### Sharp Hölder estimates

This chapter is concerned with the Hölder regularity results for weak solutions to the elliptic equation in divergence form

$$\operatorname{div} A(x)\nabla u = 0,$$

where  $A = (a_{ij}), i, j = 1, 2$  is a 2 × 2 symmetric, positive definite matrix satisfying the uniform elliptic bound  $\lambda |\xi|^2 \leq \langle A(x)\xi, \xi \rangle \leq \Lambda |\xi|^2$  for all  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^2$ , for a.e.  $x \in \Omega$  where  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2$  is a bounded domain and for some  $0 < \lambda \leq \Lambda$ .

### 2.1 Explicit values of the best Hölder exponent

Let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  and let  $u \in W^{1,2}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega)$  be a weak solution of the equation in divergence form

(2.1) 
$$\operatorname{div} A(x)\nabla u = 0,$$

where  $A = A(x) \in L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{2 \times 2})$  is a symmetric matrix, i.e.

$$(2.2) tA = A,$$

satisfying the uniform elliptic bound

(2.3) 
$$\lambda |\xi|^2 \le \langle A(x)\xi,\xi\rangle \le \Lambda |\xi|^2$$
 a.e.  $x \in \Omega \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^2$ ,

for some constants  $\lambda$  and  $\Lambda$  such that  $0 < \lambda \leq \Lambda$ . In this context we say that the quantity

$$L = \frac{\Lambda}{\lambda},$$

is the *ellipticity coefficient* of the matrix A.

We have already observed in Chapter 1 that every weak solution  $u \in W_{\text{loc}}^{1,2}(\Omega)$  of the equation (2.1) is locally Hölder continuous in  $\Omega$ . In [69] Piccinini and Spagnolo computed the best Hölder exponent for weak solutions to the elliptic equation (2.1). Their result states as follow.

**Theorem 2.1.** Let  $\Omega$  be an open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . Assume that  $A = A(x) \in L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{2\times 2})$  is a matrix satisfying (2.2) and (2.3) and that  $u \in W^{1,2}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega)$  is a weak solution of the equation (2.1). Then u is locally Hölder continuous with exponent  $\alpha$  given by

$$\alpha = \frac{1}{\sqrt{L}},$$

where  $L = \Lambda / \lambda$ .

The fact that  $\alpha = 1/\sqrt{L}$  is the best possible Hölder exponent is proved by means of the following example (see Meyers [58]).

**Example 2.1.** Let  $L \ge 1$  and let us define a matrix A = A(x) whose entries  $a_{ij}$  are defined by

$$a_{11} = (Lx_1^2 + x_2^2) |x|^{-2},$$
  

$$a_{12} = (L-1)x_1x_2|x|^{-2} = a_{21},$$
  

$$a_{22} = (x_1^2 + Lx_2^2) |x|^{-2}.$$

The ellipticity coefficient of A is L. Let

$$u(x) = \frac{x_1}{|x|^{1 - \frac{1}{\sqrt{L}}}}.$$

Then u is a Hölder continuous function of exponent is  $\alpha = 1/\sqrt{L}$  and is a solution of (2.1) with this choice of A above. It should be observed that the equation is given in polar coordinates by

$$L\frac{1}{\rho}\frac{\partial}{\partial\rho}\left(\rho\frac{\partial u}{\partial\rho}\right) + \frac{1}{\rho}^{2}\frac{\partial^{2}u}{\partial\theta^{2}} = 0,$$

and that the solution u may be rewritten as

$$u(\rho, \theta) = \rho^{1/\sqrt{L}} \cos \theta.$$

When in (2.3) one has

$$\Lambda = K, \qquad \lambda = \frac{1}{K},$$

for some  $K \ge 1$  then the ellipticity coefficient  $L = K^2$  and therefore the best Hölder exponent is given by

$$\alpha = \frac{1}{K}.$$

This is in agreement with the following result concerning with quasiconformal mappings, see [1, 60].

**Theorem 2.2.** Every K-quasiconformal mapping  $f : \Omega \to \Omega'$ , where  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$  are planar domains, is locally Holder continuous with exponent  $\alpha = 1/K$ . The K-quasiconformal mapping  $f : \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{D}$  defined as

$$f(z) = \frac{z}{|z|^{1-\frac{1}{K}}},$$

shows that the exponent is the best possible one.

A key ingredient for the proof of Theorem 2.1 is the sharp Wirtinger inequality.

**Lemma 2.3.** Let w be a function in  $W^{1,2}_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$  periodic of period  $2\pi$  such that

$$\int_0^{2\pi} w(t)dt = 0,$$

Then the following inequality holds

(2.4) 
$$\int_{0}^{2\pi} |w(t)|^{2} dt \leq \int_{0}^{2\pi} |w'(t)|^{2} dt.$$

A second result proved by Piccinini and Spagnolo in [69] states that the best Hölder exponent for weak solutions to the elliptic equation (2.1) improves for isotropic matrices.

We recall that a matrix A is said to be *isotropic* if A is of the type

where I is the identity matrix and  $a: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  is a measurable function such that

(2.6) 
$$\lambda \le a(x) \le \Lambda$$
 for a.e.  $x \in \Omega$ ,

for some constants  $\lambda$  and  $\Lambda$  such that  $0 < \lambda \leq \Lambda$ .

**Theorem 2.4.** Let  $\Omega$  be an open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . Assume that  $a : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  is a measurable function satisfying (2.6) and that  $u \in W^{1,2}_{loc}(\Omega)$  is a weak solution of the equation (2.1) where A takes the form (2.5). Then u is locally Hölder continuous with exponent  $\alpha$  given by

$$\alpha = \arctan \frac{1}{\sqrt{L}},$$

where  $L = \Lambda / \lambda$ .

A key ingredient for the proof of Theorem 2.4 is the following sharp weighted Wirtinger inequality.

**Lemma 2.5.** Let a be a real measurable function periodic of period  $2\pi$  such that  $1 \leq a(t) \leq L$ . Let w be a function in  $W^{1,2}_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R})$  periodic of period  $2\pi$  such that

$$\int_0^{2\pi} a(t)w(t)dt = 0,$$

Then the following inequality holds

(2.7) 
$$\int_0^{2\pi} a(t) |w(t)|^2 dt \le \left(\frac{4}{\pi} \arctan \frac{1}{\sqrt{L}}\right)^{-2} \int_0^{2\pi} a(t) |w'(t)|^2 dt.$$

Inequality (2.7) reduces to an equality if and only if  $a(t) = \tilde{a}(t + \Phi)$ ,  $w(t) = C\tilde{w}(t + \delta)$ , where C and  $\delta$  are real constants and  $\tilde{a}$  and  $\tilde{w}$  are defined by

(2.8) 
$$\tilde{a}(t) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{for} \quad 0 \le t < \frac{\pi}{2}, \ \pi \le t \le \frac{3}{2}\pi, \\ L & \text{for} \quad \frac{\pi}{2} \le t < \pi, \ \frac{3}{2}\pi \le t < 2\pi. \end{cases}$$

$$(2.9) \qquad \tilde{w}(t) = \begin{cases} \sin\left[\sqrt{\lambda}\left(t - \frac{\pi}{4}\right)\right] & \text{for} \quad 0 \le t \le \frac{\pi}{2}, \\ \frac{1}{\sqrt{L}}\cos\left[\sqrt{\lambda}\left(t - \frac{3}{4}\pi\right)\right] & \text{for} \quad \frac{\pi}{2} \le t \le \pi, \\ -\sin\left[\sqrt{\lambda}\left(t - \frac{5}{4}\pi\right)\right] & \text{for} \quad \pi \le t \le \frac{3}{2}\pi, \\ -\frac{1}{\sqrt{L}}\cos\left[\sqrt{\lambda}\left(t - \frac{7}{4}\pi\right)\right] & \text{for} \quad \frac{3}{2}\pi \le t \le 2\pi, \end{cases}$$

where  $\lambda = \left(\frac{4}{\pi} \arctan \frac{1}{\sqrt{L}}\right)^2$ .

The fact that  $\alpha = \arctan\left(1/\sqrt{L}\right)$  is the best possible exponent in the isotropic case is proved by means of the following example.

**Example 2.2.** Let us define a matrix  $A(x) = \tilde{a}(\theta)I$  where  $\theta = \theta(x) = \arctan \frac{x_2}{x_1}$  and  $\tilde{a}$  is defined in (2.8). The corresponding differential equation is given by

(2.10) 
$$\operatorname{div}\left(\tilde{a}(\theta)I\nabla u\right) = 0.$$

The ellipticity coefficient of A is equal to L and the function

$$u(x) = |x|^{\frac{4}{\pi} \arctan{\frac{1}{\sqrt{L}}}} \tilde{w}(\theta),$$

with  $\tilde{w}$  defined in (2.9) satisfies (2.10) and is Hölder continuous with exponent  $\alpha = \frac{4}{\pi} \arctan \frac{1}{\sqrt{L}}$ .

If we additionally assume that the matrix A has unit determinant, namely

(2.11) 
$$\det A(x) = 1 \qquad \text{a.e. } x \in \Omega,$$

the following estimate holds, see [72] (and [74, 73] for related results).

**Theorem 2.6.** Let  $A = (a_{ij})$  satisfy (2.2), (2.3) and (2.11) and let  $u \in W^{1,2}_{loc}(\Omega)$  be a weak solution of (2.1). Then u is locally Hölder continuous in  $\Omega$  with  $\alpha$  given by

$$\alpha = 2\pi \left( \sup_{x_0 \in \Omega} \sup_{0 < r < \operatorname{dist}(x_0, \partial\Omega)} \int_{|\xi|=1} \langle A(x_0 + r\xi)\xi, \xi \rangle d\sigma(\xi) \right)^{-1}$$

**Corollary 2.7.** Let  $A = (a_{ij})$  satisfy (2.2), (2.3) and (2.11) and let  $u \in W^{1,2}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega)$  be a weak solution of (2.1). Then the least upper bound for the admissible values of the Hölder exponent of u is given by

$$\bar{\alpha} = 2\pi \left( \sup_{x_0 \in \Omega} \inf_{0 < r_0 < \operatorname{dist}(x_0, \partial\Omega)} \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{0 < r < r_0} \int_{|\xi| = 1} \langle A(x_0 + r\xi)\xi, \xi \rangle d\sigma(\xi) \right)^{-1}.$$

Theorem 2.6 is sharp in the sense of the following example.

**Example 2.3.** Hereafter if  $x = (x_1, x_2) \in \mathbb{R}^2$  the notation  $x \otimes x$  stands for the matrix

$$x \otimes x = \begin{pmatrix} x_1^2 & x_1 x_2 \\ x_1 x_2 & x_2^2 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Let  $\Omega = \mathbb{D}$  be the unit disc in  $\mathbb{R}^2$ , let  $\theta(x) = \arctan \frac{x_2}{x_1}$  and let

(2.12) 
$$A(x) = \frac{1}{k(\theta)}I + \left(k(\theta) - \frac{1}{k(\theta)}\right)\frac{x \otimes x}{|x|^2},$$

where  $k = k(\theta) : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}^+$  is a  $2\pi$ -periodic function bounded from above and away from zero. Then det A(x) = 1. By suitable choice of k we may obtain

$$\bar{\alpha} = 2\pi \left( \int_0^{2\pi} k \right)^{-1}.$$

On the other hand the function  $u \in W^{1,2}(\mathbb{D})$  defined by

$$u(x) = |x|^{\bar{\alpha}} \cos\left(\bar{\alpha} \int_0^{\theta(x)} k\right),$$

satisfies the equation with A given by (2.12). Clearly its Hölder exponent is exactly  $\bar{\alpha}$ .

A key ingredient in the proof of Theorem 2.6 is the following sharp weighted Wirtinger inequality.

**Theorem 2.8.** Let a be a real measurable function periodic of period  $2\pi$ bounded from above and away from zero. Let w be a function in  $W^{1,2}_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R})$ periodic of period  $2\pi$  such that

$$\int_0^{2\pi} a(t)w(t)dt = 0.$$

Then the following inequality holds

(2.13) 
$$\int_0^{2\pi} a(t) |w(t)|^2 dt \le \left(\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} a\right)^2 \int_0^{2\pi} \frac{1}{a(t)} |w'(t)|^2 dt.$$

Inequality (2.13) is attained if and only if w is of the form

$$w(\theta) = C \cos\left(\frac{2\pi}{\int_0^{2\pi} a} \int_0^{\theta} a + \delta\right),$$

for some  $C \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$  and  $\delta \in \mathbb{R}$ .

#### 2.2 Wirtinger–Poincaré type inequalities

Motivated by the regularity results considered in Section 2.1 and also by various problems in analysis and geometry, several extensions and variations of (2.4) of the type

$$\left(\int_0^T |u|^q\right)^{1/q} \le C\left(\int_0^T |u'|^p\right)^{1/p},$$

have been obtained. Here and in what follows  $N \ge 1$ , T > 0, p, q > 1 and the function  $u : [0,T] \to \mathbb{R}^N$  is subjected to various boundary conditions or integral constrains.

For later use, we briefly define the generalized trigonometric functions and outline their main properties (for details see e.g. [43, 50, 51, 53]).

Let p, q > 1. The function  $\arcsin_{pq} : [0, 1] \to \mathbb{R}$  is defined by

$$\arcsin_{pq}(\sigma) = \int_0^\sigma \frac{ds}{(1-s^p)^{1/q^*}}.$$

Let us define

$$\frac{\pi_{pq}}{2} = \arcsin_{pq}(1) = \frac{1}{p} B\left(\frac{1}{p}, \frac{1}{q}\right).$$

where  $B(\cdot, \cdot)$  denotes the Beta function defined by

$$B(h,k) = \int_0^1 t^{h-1} (1-t)^{k-1} dt = B(k,h),$$

for every h, k > 0. The function  $\arcsin_{pq} : [0, 1] \to [0, \frac{\pi_{pq}}{2}]$  is strictly increasing and its inverse function is denoted by  $\sin_{pq}$ . The function  $\sin_{pq}$  is extended as an odd function to the interval  $[-\pi_{pq}, \pi_{pq}]$  by setting  $\sin_{pq}(t) = \sin_{pq}(\pi_{pq} - t)$ in  $[\pi_{pq}/2, \pi_{pq}], \sin_{pq}(t) = -\sin_{pq}(-t)$  in  $[-\pi_{pq}, 0]$ , and to the whole real axis as a  $2\pi_{pq}$ -periodic function. The function  $w(t) = \sin_{qp^*}(\pi_{qp^*}t)$  is the unique solution of the initial value problem

(2.14) 
$$\begin{cases} (\phi_p(w'))' + \frac{q}{p^*}\phi_q(w) = 0, \\ w(0) = 0, \quad w'(0) = 1. \end{cases}$$

Here and in what follows we define the function  $\phi_p : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  by

(2.15) 
$$\phi_p(s) = \begin{cases} |s|^{p-2}s & \text{if } s \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}, \\ 0 & \text{if } s = 0. \end{cases}$$

The existence and uniqueness of the solution of a general kind of initial value problem of the type (2.14) is established for instance in [23, 43].

**Lemma 2.9.** Let  $a, b, t_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $\lambda > 0$  and p, q > 1. Then the problem

$$\begin{cases} (\phi_p(w'))' + \lambda \phi_q(w) = 0, \\ w(t_0) = a, \quad w'(t_0) = b \end{cases}$$

has a unique solution defined in  $\mathbb{R}$ . Moreover, every solution of (2.14) satisfies

$$\frac{|w'(t)|^p}{p} + \lambda \frac{|w(t)|^q}{q^*} = \frac{|b|^p}{p} + \lambda \frac{|a|^q}{q^*}$$

In what follows we shorten our notation by defining

$$p^* = \frac{p}{p-1},$$
$$\sin_p(t) = \sin_{pp^*}(t)$$

and

$$\pi_p = \pi_{pp^*}.$$

We define the function  $\cos_p$  is defined by

(2.16) 
$$\cos_p(t) = \phi_p(\sin'_p(t)).$$

It is  $2\pi_p$ -periodic and satisfies:

$$\cos_p(-t) = \cos_p(t),$$
  

$$\cos_p(\pi_p - t) = -\cos_p(t),$$
  

$$\cos_p(\pi_p + t) = -\cos_p(t).$$

The following identity holds, which generalizes the fundamental identity for trigonometric functions:

(2.17) 
$$|\cos_p(t)|^{p^*} + |\sin_p(t)|^p \equiv 1.$$

For later purposes, we also note the following identity:

(2.18) 
$$\cos_p\left(\frac{\pi_p}{2} - t\right) = \sin_{p^*}\left(\frac{p}{p^*}t\right).$$

The derivative of  $\cos_p$  satisfies

(2.19) 
$$\cos'_p(t) = -\frac{p}{p^*}\phi_p(\sin_p(t)).$$

On the other hand, from (2.16) we have:

(2.20) 
$$\sin'_p(t) = \phi_{p^*}(\cos_p(t)).$$

Finally, we define  $\tan_p$  as follows:

$$\tan_p(t) = \frac{\sin_p(t)}{\phi_{p^*}(\cos_p(t))}.$$

The function  $\tan_p$  is  $\pi_p$ -periodic, with singularities at the zeros of  $\cos_p$ . The inverse of  $\tan_p$  restricted to the interval  $[-\pi_p/2, \pi_p/2]$ , denoted by  $\arctan_p$ , is given by

$$\operatorname{arctan}_p(\sigma) = \int_0^\sigma \frac{dy}{1+|y|^p},$$

for every  $\sigma \in \mathbb{R}$ . It results that

(2.21) 
$$\lim_{\sigma \to +\infty} \arctan_p(\sigma) = \frac{\pi_p}{2}.$$

The next lemma generalizes to the case  $p \neq 2$  a well known identity.

**Lemma 2.10.** For every p > 1 and for every  $\sigma > 0$  the following identity holds

(2.22) 
$$\arctan_p(\sigma^{-p^*/p}) + \frac{p^*}{p} \arctan_{p^*}(\sigma) = \frac{\pi_p}{2}.$$

*Proof.* In view of (2.21) we have

$$\frac{\pi_p}{2} = \int_0^{+\infty} \frac{dy}{1+y^p} = \arctan_p(\sigma^{-p^*/p}) + \int_{\sigma^{-p^*/p}}^{+\infty} \frac{dy}{1+y^p}$$

Performing the change of variables  $y = z^{-p^*/p}$  we obtain

$$\int_{\sigma^{-p^*/p}}^{+\infty} \frac{dy}{1+y^p} = \frac{p^*}{p} \int_0^{\sigma} \frac{dz}{1+z^{p^*}}$$

Hence, the asserted identity follows.

The space of functions which satisfy the periodic boundary condition will be denoted by  $W_{\text{per}}^{1,p}([0,T],\mathbb{R}^N)$ , namely

(2.23) 
$$W_{\text{per}}^{1,p}([0,T],\mathbb{R}^N) = \left\{ u \in W^{1,p}([0,T],\mathbb{R}^N) : u(0) = u(T) \right\},$$

where  $N \ge 1$ , T > 0, p > 1. In what follows  $W_{\text{per}}^{1,p}(0,T)$  stands for the space defined in (2.23) when N = 1.

A general result which holds in the case N = 1 is the following (see [16] and [18]).

#### **Theorem 2.11.** Consider the minimization problem

$$\lambda_{\#}(p,q,r) = \inf \left\{ \frac{\left(\int_{0}^{T} |u'|^{p}\right)^{1/p}}{\left(\int_{0}^{T} |u|^{q}\right)^{1/q}} : u \in W_{\text{per}}^{1,p}(0,T) \setminus \{0\}, \ \int_{0}^{T} |u|^{r-2}u = 0 \right\},$$

where p > 1,  $q \ge r - 1 \ge 1$ . Then

$$\begin{split} \lambda_{\#}(p,q,r) &= \lambda_{\#}(p,q,q) \quad if \quad q \leq rp + r - 1, \\ \lambda_{\#}(p,q,r) &< \lambda_{\#}(p,q,q) \quad if \quad q > (2r - 1)p. \end{split}$$

Furthermore

(2.25) 
$$\lambda_{\#}(p,q,q) = \frac{4}{T^{\frac{1}{p^{*}} + \frac{1}{q}}} \left(\frac{1}{p^{*}}\right)^{\frac{1}{q}} \left(\frac{1}{q}\right)^{\frac{1}{p^{*}}} \left(\frac{1}{p^{*} + q}\right)^{\frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{q}} B\left(\frac{1}{p^{*}}, \frac{1}{q}\right).$$

The above formula is also valid when q = r > 1, q = 1 (p > 1 and r = 2) and  $p = \infty$  ( $q \ge r - 1 \ge 1$ ).

Observe that the constant (2.25) in may be also written in the following way

$$\lambda_{\#}(p,q) \equiv \lambda_{\#}(p,q,q) = 2\left(\frac{1}{p^*}\right)^{1/q} q^{1/p} \left(\frac{1}{p^*+q}\right)^{\frac{1}{p}-\frac{1}{q}} \frac{\pi_{qp^*}}{T^{\frac{1}{p^*}+\frac{1}{q}}}.$$

Therefore, in the homogeneous case p = q

$$\lambda_{\#}(p) \equiv \lambda_{\#}(p, p, p) = 2 (p-1)^{1/p} \frac{\pi_p}{T}.$$

When r = q the result above also can be found in [23] where extremals are characterized.

**Theorem 2.12.** The extremals for problem (2.24) are the functions

$$u(t) = C \, \sin_{qp^*} \left( \frac{2\pi_{qp^*}}{T} t + \delta \right),$$

for some  $C \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$  and for some  $\delta \in \mathbb{R}$ .

In [53, 54] the vectorial case of (2.24) is treated when p = q = r. Namely, the following problem is considered

$$\mu_{\#}(p,N) = \inf\left\{\frac{\int_{0}^{T} |u'|^{p}}{\int_{0}^{T} |u|^{p}} : u \in W_{\text{per}}^{1,p}([0,T],\mathbb{R}^{N}) \setminus \{0\}, \ \int_{0}^{T} |u|^{p-2}u = 0\right\},\$$

Here and in what follows let  $\psi_p : \mathbb{R}^N \to \mathbb{R}^N$  be the continuous function defined by

$$\psi_p(x) = \begin{cases} |x|^{p-2}x & \text{if } x \in \mathbb{R}^N \setminus \{0\}, \\ 0 & \text{if } x = 0. \end{cases}$$

Observe that  $\phi_p$  in (2.15) is the function  $\psi_p$  when N = 1. As for the scalar case, the following result existence and uniqueness result can be proved (see [53]).

**Lemma 2.13.** Let  $\xi, \eta \in \mathbb{R}^N$ ,  $t_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $\lambda > 0$  and p > 1. Then the problem

$$\begin{cases} (\psi_p(u'))' + \lambda \psi_p(u) = 0, \\ u(t_0) = \xi, \quad u'(t_0) = \eta. \end{cases}$$

has a unique solution defined in  $\mathbb{R}$ .

**Theorem 2.14.** For each p > 1,  $N \ge 1$  and  $u \in W^{1,p}_{per}([0,T],\mathbb{R}^N)$  such that

$$\int_0^T |u|^{p-2}u = 0,$$

one has

$$\mu_{\#}(p,N) \int_0^T |u|^p \le \int_0^T |u'|^p.$$

Moreover, if  $\lambda_{\#,1}(p,N)$  is the smallest possible eigenvalue of the nonlinear eigenvalue problem

$$\begin{cases} (\psi_p(u'))' + \lambda \psi_p(u) = 0, \\ u(0) = u(T), \qquad \int_0^T |u|^{r-2} u = 0, \end{cases}$$

.

with  $\lambda > 0$ , then  $\mu_{\#}(p, N)$  satisfies the identity

$$\lambda_{\#,1}(p,N) = \mu_{\#} \left(\frac{p}{\min\{p-1,1\}}, N\right)^{\min\{p-1,1\}}.$$

We remark here that  $\lambda_{\#,1}(p, N)$  is computed explicitly in [54] in the special case N = 1 and satisfies the identity

$$\lambda_{\#,1}^{\frac{1}{p}}(p,1) = 2\left(p-1\right)^{1/p} \frac{\pi_p}{T}.$$

The space of functions which satisfy the Dirichlet boundary condition will be denoted by  $W_0^{1,p}([0,T],\mathbb{R}^N)$ , namely

(2.26) 
$$W_0^{1,p}([0,T],\mathbb{R}^N) = \left\{ u \in W^{1,p}([0,T],\mathbb{R}^N) : u(0) = 0 \text{ and } u(T) = 0 \right\},$$

where  $N \ge 1$ , T > 0, p > 1. In what follows  $W_0^{1,p}(0,T)$  stands for the space defined in (2.26) above when N = 1.

First, we concern with the minimization problem

$$\lambda_0(p,q) = \inf\left\{\frac{\left(\int_0^T |u'|^p\right)^{1/p}}{\left(\int_0^T |u|^q\right)^{1/q}} : u \in W_0^{1,p}(0,T) \setminus \{0\}\right\},\$$

where p, q > 1.

**Theorem 2.15.** For each p, q > 1, and  $u \in W_0^{1,p}([0,T], \mathbb{R}^N)$  one has

(2.27) 
$$\lambda_0(p,q) \left( \int_0^T |u|^q \right)^{1/q} \le \left( \int_0^T |u'|^p \right)^{1/p},$$

where

$$\lambda_0(p,q) = \left(\frac{1}{p^*}\right)^{1/q} q^{1/p} \left(\frac{1}{p^*+q}\right)^{\frac{1}{p}-\frac{1}{q}} \frac{\pi_{qp^*}}{T^{\frac{1}{p^*}+\frac{1}{q}}},$$

The inequality (2.27) holds with equal sign if and only if

$$u(t) = C \, \sin_{qp^*}\left(\frac{\pi_{qp^*}}{T}t\right),\,$$

for some  $C \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$ .

It should be mentioned that, in [53, 54] the vectorial case of (2.27) is treated when p = q. Namely, the following problem is considered

$$\mu_{\#}(p,N) = \inf\left\{\frac{\int_{0}^{T} |u'|^{p}}{\int_{0}^{T} |u|^{p}} : u \in W_{0}^{1,p}([0,T],\mathbb{R}^{N}) \setminus \{0\}\right\},\$$

**Theorem 2.16.** For each p > 1,  $N \ge 1$  and  $u \in W_0^{1,p}([0,T], \mathbb{R}^N)$  one has

(2.28) 
$$\frac{(p-1)^{\frac{1}{p}}\pi_p}{T} \left(\int_0^T |u|^p\right)^{1/p} \le \left(\int_0^T |u'|^p\right)^{1/p}$$

The inequality (2.28) holds with equal sign if and only if

$$u(t) = \sin_p\left(\frac{\pi_p}{T}t\right)d,$$

.

for some  $d \in \mathbb{R}^N \setminus \{0\}$ .

We consider now the case of weighted inequalities and we are interested in a generalization of the inequalities (2.13) and (2.7) (for references see [38, 73, 72, 37, 36].)

**Theorem 2.17.** Let  $a \in L^1(0,T)$ ,  $a \ge 0$ . Let w be a function in  $W^{1,2}_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$  periodic of period T such that

$$\int_0^T a(t) |w(t)|^{q-2} w(t) dt = 0$$

For every p, q > 1 the following inequality holds (2.29)

$$\left(\int_0^T a(t)|w(t)|^q dt\right)^{\frac{1}{q}} \le C(p,q) \left(\frac{1}{T}\int_0^T a\right)^{\frac{1}{p^*}+\frac{1}{q}} \left(\int_0^T \frac{1}{a(t)}|w'(t)|^p dt\right)^{\frac{1}{p}}.$$

where

$$C(p,q) = \left[2\left(\frac{1}{p^*}\right)^{\frac{1}{q}} \left(\frac{1}{q}\right)^{\frac{1}{p^*}} \left(\frac{2}{p^*+q}\right)^{\frac{1}{p}-\frac{1}{q}} B\left(\frac{1}{p^*},\frac{1}{q}\right)\right]^{-1}.$$

Inequality (2.29) is attained if and only if w is of the form

$$w(t) = C \sin_{qp^*} \left( \frac{2\pi_{qp^*}}{\int_0^T a(\theta)d\theta} \int_0^t a(\theta)d\theta + \delta \right),$$

for some  $C \in \mathbb{R} \neq \{0\}$  and  $\delta \in \mathbb{R}$ .

It should be observed that the previous result is a generalization of Theorem 2.8 to general powers of |u| under the more natural assumption  $a \in L^1$ .

The result that we want to prove is concerned with the following weighted vector inequality of Poincaré type

(2.30) 
$$\int_0^T a|u|^p \le C \int_0^T a|u'|^p,$$

where u belongs to the space  $W_0^{1,p}([0,T], \mathbb{R}^N)$ . The function  $a \in L^{\infty}(0,T)$ satisfies  $1 \leq a \leq L$  for some  $L \geq 1$ . Our aim is to estimate the best constant C in (2.30). Let

$$\mathcal{A} = \{ a \in L^{\infty}(0, T) : \inf a = 1 \text{ and } \sup a = L \},\$$

and let

(2.31) 
$$\frac{1}{C_p(a)} = \inf\left\{\frac{\int_0^T a(t)|u'|^p}{\int_0^T a(t)|u|^p} : u \in W_0^{1,p}([0,T], \mathbb{R}^N) \setminus \{0\}\right\},\$$

for every given function  $a \in \mathcal{A}$ . By standard arguments it follows that the infimum in (2.31) is achieved for some  $u \in W_0^{1,p}([0,T],\mathbb{R}^N) \setminus \{0\}$ . We prove that if

$$\frac{1}{C_p} = \inf_{a \in \mathcal{A}} \frac{1}{C_p(a)}$$

then the infimum is achieved for a unique piecewise constant function  $\tilde{a} \in \mathcal{A}$ . It is convenient to define:

(2.32) 
$$\beta(L) = \left[ \frac{L^{p^*/p}(L-1)}{L^{p^*/p}-1} \right]^{1/p^*}$$

With this notation, we have:

**Theorem 2.18.** Let  $N \ge 1$ , p > 1 and T > 0. Let  $a : [0,T] \rightarrow \mathbb{R}$  be a measurable function such that  $1 \le a(t) \le L$ . Then, the following inequality holds:

(2.33) 
$$\int_0^T a(t)|u(t)|^p dt \le C_p \int_0^T a(t)|u'(t)|^p dt$$

for every  $u \in W_0^{1,p}([0,T],\mathbb{R}^N)$ , where

$$C_p = \left(\frac{T}{2}\right)^p \frac{(p/p^*)^{p/p^*}}{\left[\frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2} - \arctan_{p^*}\beta(L) + \arctan_{p^*}\frac{\beta(L)}{L}\right]^p}$$

We note that in view of identity (2.22) we may write:

$$\frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2} - \arctan_{p^*} \beta(L) + \arctan_{p^*} \frac{\beta(L)}{L} \\ = \frac{p}{p^*} \arctan_p \left[ L^{-p^*/p^2} \left( \frac{L^{p^*/p} - 1}{L - 1} \right)^{1/p} \right] + \arctan_{p^*} \left[ L^{-1/p^*} \left( \frac{L - 1}{L^{p^*/p} - 1} \right)^{1/p^*} \right]$$

Therefore, in the special case p = 2 and  $T = \pi$ , the best constant  $C_p$  takes the value

$$C_2 = \left(\frac{\pi}{4\arctan L^{-1/2}}\right)^2,$$

in agreement with Piccinini and Spagnolo's result [69].

Our next result shows that Theorem 2.18 is sharp, and characterizes all extremals.

**Theorem 2.19.** Inequality (2.33) reduces to an equality if and only if  $a = \tilde{a}$ , where  $\tilde{a}$  is defined by

$$\tilde{a}(t) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{for} & 0 \le t < \tilde{\tau}, \ T - \tilde{\tau} \le t \le T, \\ L & \text{for} & \tilde{\tau} \le t < T - \tilde{\tau}, \end{cases}$$

with

(2.34) 
$$\tilde{\tau} = \frac{T}{2} \left( 1 - \frac{\arctan_{p^*} \frac{\beta(L)}{L}}{\frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2} - \arctan_{p^*} \beta(L) + \arctan_{p^*} \frac{\beta(L)}{L}} \right),$$

and  $u = \tilde{u} = \tilde{w}d$  for some  $d \in \mathbb{R}^N$ , where  $\tilde{w}$  is the scalar function defined by (2.35)

$$\tilde{w}(t) = \begin{cases} \left(\frac{\tilde{\lambda}p^*}{p}\right)^{-1/p} \sin_p \left[ \left(\frac{\tilde{\lambda}p^*}{p}\right)^{1/p} t \right] & \text{for } 0 \le t \le \tilde{\tau}, \\ \left(\frac{\tilde{\lambda}p^*}{p}\right)^{-1/p} L^{-1/p} \cos_{p^*} \left[ \left(\frac{p}{p^*}\right)^{1/p^*} \tilde{\lambda}^{1/p} \left(t - \frac{T}{2}\right) \right] & \text{for } \tilde{\tau} \le t \le T - \tilde{\tau} \\ \left(\frac{\tilde{\lambda}p^*}{p}\right)^{-1/p} \sin_p \left[ \left(\frac{\tilde{\lambda}p^*}{p}\right)^{1/p} (T - t) \right] & \text{for } T - \tilde{\tau} \le t \le T \end{cases}$$
with

$$\tilde{\lambda} = C_p^{-1} = \left(\frac{2}{T}\right)^p \left(\frac{p^*}{p}\right)^{p/p^*} \left[\frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2} - \arctan_{p^*}\beta(L) + \arctan_{p^*}\frac{\beta(L)}{L}\right]^p.$$

We consider the nonlinear eigenvalue problem:

(2.36) 
$$\begin{cases} (a(t)\psi_p(u'))' + \lambda a(t)\psi_p(u) = 0, \\ u(0) = 0, \quad u(T) = 0 \end{cases}$$

corresponding to the Euler-Lagrange equation for (2.31). Our aim is to show that if *a* is smooth, then solutions to (2.36) are necessarily one-dimensional. We shall need the following uniqueness result, see [32].

**Proposition 2.20.** Suppose that  $\beta \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$  with  $\beta > 0$  a.e. Then, for any  $\xi, \eta \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and  $s_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ , the problem

(2.37) 
$$\begin{cases} (\psi_p(v'))' + \beta(s)\psi_p(v) = 0, \\ v(s_0) = \xi, \quad v'(s_0) = \eta \end{cases}$$

has a unique  $C^1$  solution globally defined on  $\mathbb{R}$ .

The existence of a local solution is a direct application of Schauder's fixed point theorem. The main idea to prove the uniqueness is to write the equation in (2.37) in the equivalent form

$$v'(s) = \psi_{p^*} \left[ \psi_p(\eta) - \int_{s_0}^s \beta(\theta) \psi_p(v(\theta)) d\theta \right]$$

Then, a careful use of the properties of  $\beta$  allows to overcome the possible lack of Lipschitz continuity of the function  $\psi_p$ .

**Proposition 2.21.** Let  $a : [0,T] \to \mathbb{R}$  be a smooth function such that  $1 \le a(t) \le L$  for any  $t \in [0,T]$ . If  $u \in W_0^{1,p}([0,T],\mathbb{R}^N)$  is a weak solution of the vector eigenvalue problem

$$(2.38) \qquad (a(t)\psi_p(u'))' + \lambda a(t)\psi_p(u) = 0$$

then  $u \in C^1$  and it follows that

$$(2.39) u(t) = w(t)d,$$

where d = u'(0) and w is a solution of the scalar eigenvalue problem

(2.40) 
$$\begin{cases} (a(t)\phi_p(w'))' + \lambda a(t)\phi_p(w) = 0, \\ w(0) = 0, \quad w(T) = 0 \end{cases}$$

satisfying w'(0) = 1.

*Proof.* We first prove that if u is a solution of (2.38) then  $u \in C^1$ . By continuity of  $a, \psi_p, u$  and using equation (2.38), we have that  $(a(t)\psi_p(u'))'$  is continuous. Therefore,  $h(t) = a(t)\psi_p(u')$  belongs to  $C^1([0,T], \mathbb{R}^N)$  and  $\psi_p(u') = a(t)^{-1}h(t)$ is continuous. Now the claim follows by continuity of  $\psi_{p^*} = \psi_p^{-1}$ .

By a change of variables, we first reduce the equation in (2.38) to an equation of the form (2.37). Let us first consider the function  $G : [0,T] \to [0,T]$  defined by

$$G(t) = \frac{T}{\int_0^T a^{-\frac{1}{p-1}}} \int_0^t a^{-\frac{1}{p-1}}.$$

Since  $1 \le a(t) \le L$  the function G is well defined. It is easily seen that G is a nondecreasing differentiable function whose derivative is given by

$$G'(t) = \frac{T}{\int_0^T a^{-\frac{1}{p-1}}} a(t)^{-\frac{1}{p-1}}.$$

Now, suppose that u is a solution of (2.38) with u(0) = 0 and u'(0) = d; we claim that the function  $v : [0, T] \to \mathbb{R}^N$  defined by

$$v(s) = u(G^{-1}(s)),$$

is a  $C^1$  solution of the initial value problem

(2.41) 
$$\begin{cases} (\psi_p(v'))' + \mu \alpha(s)\psi_p(v) = 0, \\ v(0) = 0, \quad v'(0) = \gamma a(0)^{\frac{1}{p-1}}d, \end{cases}$$

where

(2.42) 
$$\alpha(s) = a(G^{-1}(s))^{p^*}, \qquad \mu = \gamma^p \lambda \qquad \gamma = \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T a^{-\frac{1}{p-1}}.$$

Indeed, it results that u(t) = v(G(t)) and consequently the derivative of u is given by

(2.43) 
$$\frac{du}{dt}(t) = \gamma^{-1}a(t)^{-\frac{1}{p-1}}\frac{dv}{ds}(G(t)).$$

From (2.43) it follows that

$$\frac{d}{dt}\left[a(t)\psi_p(u'(t))\right] = \gamma^{-p}a(t)^{-\frac{1}{p-1}}\left[\frac{d}{ds}\psi_p(v'(s))\right]_{s=G(t)},$$

and therefore we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{d}{dt} \bigg[ a(t)\psi_p(u'(t)) \bigg] &+ \lambda a(t)\psi_p(u(t)) = \\ &= \gamma^{-p} a(t)^{-\frac{1}{p-1}} \bigg[ \frac{d}{ds}\psi_p(v'(s)) + \mu \alpha(s)\psi_p(v(s)) \bigg]_{s=G(t)}, \end{aligned}$$

with  $\alpha$ ,  $\gamma$  and  $\mu$  given by (2.42). On the other hand, the function  $s \in [0, T] \mapsto \gamma a(0)^{\frac{1}{p-1}}g(s)d \in \mathbb{R}^N$ , where g is the unique solution of the scalar initial value problem (see again Proposition 2.20 for N = 1)

$$\begin{cases} (\phi_p(g'))' + \mu \alpha(s)\phi_p(g) = 0, \\ g(0) = 0, \quad g'(0) = 1, \end{cases}$$

is a solution of the problem (2.41). Therefore,  $v(s) = \gamma a(0)^{\frac{1}{p-1}}g(s)d$ . Consequently, the vector initial value problem

$$\begin{cases} (a(t)\psi_p(u'))' + \lambda a(t)\psi_p(u) = 0, \\ u(0) = 0, \quad u'(0) = d. \end{cases}$$

has a unique  $C^1$  solution given by u(t) = v(G(t)) = w(t)d where  $w(t) = \gamma a(0)^{\frac{1}{p-1}}g(G(t))$ . Moreover, w is the unique  $C^1$  solution of the scalar initial value problem

$$\begin{cases} (a(t)\phi_p(w'))' + \lambda a(t)\phi_p(w) = 0, \\ w(0) = 0, \quad w'(0) = 1. \end{cases}$$

Since u in (2.39) also satisfies u(T) = 0 it must be that w(T) = 0; thus w is a solution to the scalar eigenvalue problem (2.40) and this completes the proof.

**Remark 2.1.** Proposition 2.21 shows that the problems (2.38) and (2.40) share the same eigenvalues; moreover, it is possible to prove that they form a sequence  $\lambda_n = \lambda_n(a)$  such that  $0 < \lambda_1(a) < \lambda_2(a) < \cdots < \lambda_n(a) < \cdots$ . Indeed, we recall that (see Section 3 in [32] when  $N \ge 1$  and Section 2 in [84] when N = 1) for any  $\alpha \in L^1(0,T)$  with  $\alpha > 0$  a.e. and for any  $\mu > 0$ , a problem of the type

(2.44) 
$$\begin{cases} (\psi_p(v'))' + \mu \alpha(s)\psi_p(v) = 0, \\ v(0) = 0, \quad v(T) = 0, \end{cases}$$

has a strictly monotone sequence of eigenvalues. On the other hand, the proof of Proposition 2.21 implies that  $\lambda$  is an eigenvalue of (2.38) if and only if  $\mu = \gamma^p \lambda$  is an eigenvalue of (2.44) with  $\alpha$  and  $\gamma$  as in (2.42). This proves the asserted property.

Let us turn to the proofs of Theorem 2.18 and Theorem 2.19.

Proof of Theorem 2.18. By a standard approximation argument it is sufficient to prove Theorem 2.18 in the special case where  $a \in \mathcal{A}$  is a smooth function. It is well known that  $C_p^{-1}(a) = \lambda_1(a)$ , hence the following estimate holds

$$\int_0^T a(t) |u(t)|^p dt \le \frac{1}{\lambda_1(a)} \int_0^T a(t) |u'(t)|^p dt,$$

for every u. Therefore, in order to prove (2.33) it is sufficient to show that, if  $\lambda \neq 0$  and  $u \neq 0$  satisfy (2.38), then necessarily

$$\lambda \ge \left(\frac{2}{T}\right)^p \left(\frac{p^*}{p}\right)^{p/p^*} \left[\frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2} - \arctan_{p^*}\beta(L) + \arctan_{p^*}\frac{\beta(L)}{L}\right]^p.$$

In view of Proposition 2.21 there exists a vector  $d \in \mathbb{R}^N$  such that u(t) = w(t)dwhere w is a solution of the scalar problem (2.40). Now we apply the arguments of Piccinini and Spagnolo [69], as extended in [36], to problem (2.40). By standard properties of eigenfunctions any solution w of (2.40) in [0, T] has at least two zeros, and between any pair of zeros of w there is exactly one zero of its derivative w'. Let  $t_0$  and  $t_2$  be two consecutive zeros of w and let  $t_1$  be a zero of w' in such a way that  $t_0 < t_1 < t_2$ . Without loss of generality we may suppose that  $w(t_1) > 0$ . It is obvious that

(2.45) 
$$t_2 - t_0 \le T.$$

We define, for  $t_0 < t \le t_1$ , the function

$$f(t) = \frac{a(t)\phi_p(w'(t))}{\phi_p(w(t))}.$$

In view of (2.40) it results that f satisfies the following first order differential equation

$$f'(t) = -\lambda a(t) - \frac{p}{p^*} \frac{|f(t)|^{p^*}}{a(t)^{p^*/p}}.$$

We remark that f is strictly decreasing, since f'(t) < 0. Furthermore  $\lim_{t \to t_0^+} f(t) = +\infty$ ,  $f(t_1) = 0$ . Hence, there is exactly one point, say  $\tau$ , in the interval  $(t_0, t_1)$ 

such that  $f(\tau) = (\lambda p^*/p)^{1/p^*} \beta(L)$ , where  $\beta(L)$  is defined in (2.32). Now we prove that the following inequalities hold:

(2.46) 
$$\begin{cases} -\lambda a(t) - \frac{p}{p^*} \frac{|f|^{p^*}}{a^{p^*/p}} \ge -\lambda - \frac{p}{p^*} |f|^{p^*} & \text{for } t_0 < t \le \tau \\ \\ -\lambda a(t) - \frac{p}{p^*} \frac{|f|^{p^*}}{a^{p^*/p}} \ge -\lambda L - \frac{p}{p^*} \frac{|f|^{p^*}}{L^{p^*/p}} & \text{for } \tau \le t \le t_1. \end{cases}$$

Indeed, it is readily checked that the first inequality in (2.46) is equivalent to

$$f(t)^{p^*} \ge \frac{\lambda p^*}{p} \beta^{p^*}(a(t)) \quad \text{for} \quad t_0 < t \le \tau$$

where the function  $\beta$  is defined in (2.32). Since f is decreasing and  $\beta$  is increasing in (1, L), for  $t \leq \tau$  we obtain

$$f(t)^{p^*} \ge f(\tau)^{p^*} = \frac{\lambda p^*}{p} \beta^{p^*}(L) \ge \frac{\lambda p^*}{p} \beta^{p^*}(a(t)).$$

Hence, the first inequality in (2.46) is established. On the other hand, the second inequality in (2.46) is equivalent to

$$f(t)^{p^*} \le \frac{\lambda p^*}{p} L^{p^*/p} \gamma(a(t)) \quad \text{for} \quad \tau \le t \le t_1$$

where  $\gamma$  is the function defined for  $1 \leq a \leq L$  by

$$\gamma(a) = \frac{a^{p^*/p}(L-a)}{L^{p^*/p} - a^{p^*/p}}.$$

Since f is decreasing and  $\gamma$  is increasing, we have for  $t \geq \tau$ :

$$f(t)^{p^*} \le f(\tau)^{p^*} = \frac{\lambda p^*}{p} \beta^{p^*}(L) = \frac{\lambda p^*}{p} L^{p^*/p} \gamma(1) \le \frac{\lambda p^*}{p} L^{p^*/p} \gamma(a(t)).$$

Hence, the second inequality in (2.46) is also established.

Now, we prove that the Cauchy problem

(2.47) 
$$\begin{cases} f'_{0}(t) = \begin{cases} -\lambda - \frac{p}{p^{*}} |f_{0}|^{p^{*}} & \text{for } t_{0} < t \leq \tau \\ \\ -\lambda L - \frac{p}{p^{*}} \frac{|f_{0}|^{p^{*}}}{L^{p^{*}/p}} & \text{for } \tau \leq t < t_{1} \end{cases} \\ f_{0}(\tau) = (\lambda p^{*}/p)^{1/p^{*}} \beta(L) \end{cases}$$

has a unique solution. Indeed, note that  $f_0$  is strictly decreasing. Denoting by  $g_0$  its inverse, it results that

$$\begin{cases}
(2.48) \\
g'_0(s) = \begin{cases}
-\left(\lambda L + \frac{p}{p^*}L^{-p^*/p}s^{p^*}\right)^{-1} & \text{for} \quad f_0(t_1) < s \le f_0(\tau) \\
-\left(\lambda + \frac{p}{p^*}s^{p^*}\right)^{-1} & \text{for} \quad f_0(\tau) \le s < f_0(t_0) \\
g_0(f_0(\tau)) = \tau.
\end{cases}$$

Hence, there exists a unique solution for (2.48). It follows that uniqueness holds for (2.47) and that  $f_0$  is given by:

$$(2.49) \quad f_0(t) = \begin{cases} \left(\frac{\lambda p^*}{p}\right)^{1/p^*} \tan_{p^*} \left[\lambda^{1/p} \left(\frac{p}{p^*}\right)^{1/p^*} (\tau - t) + \arctan_{p^*} \beta(L)\right] & \text{for} \quad t_0 < t \le \tau \\ \\ L\left(\frac{\lambda p^*}{p}\right)^{1/p^*} \tan_{p^*} \left[\lambda^{1/p} \left(\frac{p}{p^*}\right)^{1/p^*} (\tau - t) + \arctan_{p^*} \frac{\beta(L)}{L}\right] & \text{for} \quad \tau \le t \le t_1. \end{cases}$$

In particular, we obtain

(2.50) 
$$\begin{cases} f_0(t) \ge f(t) & \text{for } t \le \tau \\ f_0(t) \le f(t) & \text{for } t \ge \tau. \end{cases}$$

Since

$$\lim_{t \to \frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2}} \tan_{p^*}(t) = +\infty$$

we have that

$$f_0(t) \to +\infty \text{ as } t \to \tau - \frac{1}{\lambda^{1/p} \left(\frac{p}{p^*}\right)^{1/p^*}} \left(\frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2} - \arctan_{p^*} \beta(L)\right)$$

and vanishes for  $t = \tau + \frac{1}{\lambda^{1/p} \left(\frac{p}{p^*}\right)^{1/p^*}} \arctan_{p^*} \frac{\beta(L)}{L}$ . It follows:

$$t_1 - t_0 \ge \frac{1}{\lambda^{1/p} \left(\frac{p}{p^*}\right)^{1/p^*}} \left[\frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2} - \arctan_{p^*} \beta(L) + \arctan_{p^*} \frac{\beta(L)}{L}\right].$$

In a similar way we can prove that

$$t_2 - t_1 \ge \frac{1}{\lambda^{1/p} \left(\frac{p}{p^*}\right)^{1/p^*}} \left[\frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2} - \arctan_{p^*} \beta(L) + \arctan_{p^*} \frac{\beta(L)}{L}\right];$$

hence by the relations above we derive

$$t_2 - t_0 \ge \frac{2}{\lambda^{1/p} \left(\frac{p}{p^*}\right)^{1/p^*}} \left[\frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2} - \arctan_{p^*}\beta(L) + \arctan_{p^*}\frac{\beta(L)}{L}\right].$$

So recalling (2.45), we can state

$$T \ge \frac{2}{\lambda^{1/p} \left(\frac{p}{p^*}\right)^{1/p^*}} \left[\frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2} - \arctan_{p^*} \beta(L) + \arctan_{p^*} \frac{\beta(L)}{L}\right],$$

that is

(2.51) 
$$\lambda \ge \left\{ \frac{2}{T\left(\frac{p}{p^*}\right)^{1/p^*}} \left[ \frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2} - \arctan_{p^*} \beta(L) + \arctan_{p^*} \frac{\beta(L)}{L} \right] \right\}^p.$$

The proof of Theorem 2.18 is complete.

In order to characterize the extremals as in Theorem 2.19 we shall need the following.

**Lemma 2.22.** Let  $u \in W_0^{1,p}([0,T], \mathbb{R}^N)$  be a weak solution of the equation

(2.52) 
$$(\tilde{a}(t)\psi_p(u'))' + \tilde{\lambda}\tilde{a}(t)\psi_p(u) = 0$$

with  $\tilde{\lambda}$  and  $\tilde{a}$  as in Theorem 2.19. Let

$$\lim_{t \to \tilde{\tau}^-} u'(t) = u'(\tilde{\tau}^-), \qquad \lim_{t \to \tilde{\tau}^+} u'(t) = u'(\tilde{\tau}^+).$$

Then

(2.53) 
$$u'(\tilde{\tau}^{-}) = L^{p^*-1}u'(\tilde{\tau}^{+}).$$

Proof. Since  $\tilde{a}(t) \equiv 1$  in  $[0, \tilde{\tau}]$  and  $\tilde{a}(t) \equiv L$  in  $[\tilde{\tau}, T/2]$ , from (2.52) we conclude that the restrictions of u respectively to the intervals  $[0, \tilde{\tau}]$  and  $[\tilde{\tau}, T/2]$  are both  $C^1$  functions. Now, we prove that  $u'(\tilde{\tau}^+)$  is completely determined by  $u'(\tilde{\tau}^-)$ . Since u is a weak solution of (2.52) we have, for any function  $\varphi \in W^{1,p}([0, T/2], \mathbb{R}^N)$ 

(2.54) 
$$-\int_0^{T/2} \tilde{a}(t) \langle \psi_p(u'); \varphi' \rangle = \tilde{\lambda} \int_0^{T/2} \tilde{a}(t) \langle \psi_p(u); \varphi \rangle,$$

Let  $1 \leq j \leq N$  and  $\varepsilon > 0$ . In (2.54) we first choose vector valued piecewise linear test function  $\varphi(t) = (\varphi_1(t), \varphi_2(t), \dots, \varphi_N(t))$  defined by

$$\varphi_k(t) = 0 \quad \text{if } k \neq j, \quad \varphi_j(t) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } 0 \leq t \leq \tilde{\tau} - \varepsilon, \\ \frac{1}{\varepsilon}(t - \tilde{\tau} + \varepsilon) & \text{if } \tilde{\tau} - \varepsilon \leq t \leq \tilde{\tau}, \\ 1, & \text{if } \tilde{\tau} \leq t \leq T/2. \end{cases}$$

The derivative of  $\varphi_j$  is given by

$$\varphi_j'(t) = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{\varepsilon}, & \text{if } \tilde{\tau} - \varepsilon \le t \le \tilde{\tau}, \\ 0, & \text{if } 0 \le t \le \tilde{\tau} - \varepsilon, & \tilde{\tau} \le t \le T/2. \end{cases}$$

Let us set for every  $1 \leq j \leq N$ 

$$\psi_{p,j}(x) = \begin{cases} |x|^{p-2}x_j & \text{if } x \in \mathbb{R}^N \setminus \{0\}, \\ 0 & \text{if } x = 0. \end{cases}$$

Hence,

(2.55) 
$$\int_{0}^{T/2} \tilde{a}(t) \langle \psi_{p}(u'); \varphi' \rangle = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{\tilde{\tau}-\varepsilon}^{\tilde{\tau}} \psi_{p,j}(u'),$$

and in a similar way

(2.56) 
$$\int_0^{T/2} \tilde{a}(t) \langle \psi_p(u); \varphi \rangle = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{\tilde{\tau}-\varepsilon}^{\tilde{\tau}} (t-\tilde{\tau}+\varepsilon) \psi_{p,j}(u), +L \int_{\tilde{\tau}}^{T/2} \psi_{p,j}(u).$$

By substituting (2.55) and (2.56) in (2.54) and letting  $\varepsilon \to 0^+$  we obtain

(2.57) 
$$-|u'(\tilde{\tau}^{-})|^{p-2}u'_{j}(\tilde{\tau}^{-}) = \tilde{\lambda}L \int_{\tilde{\tau}}^{T/2} \psi_{p,j}(u), dt,$$

A second choice of  $\varphi$ , namely

$$\varphi_k(t) = 0 \quad \text{if } k \neq j, \quad \varphi_j(t) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } 0 \leq t \leq \tilde{\tau}, \\ \frac{1}{\varepsilon}(t - \tilde{\tau}) & \text{if } \tilde{\tau} \leq t \leq \tilde{\tau} + \varepsilon, \\ 1, & \text{if } \tilde{\tau} + \varepsilon \leq t \leq T/2 \end{cases}$$

and an argument similar to the one that yields (2.57) leads to

(2.58) 
$$-|u'(\tilde{\tau}^+)|^{p-2}u'_j(\tilde{\tau}^+) = \tilde{\lambda} \int_{\tilde{\tau}}^{T/2} \psi_{p,j}(u), dt.$$

Thus, from (2.57) and (2.58) we have, for every  $1 \leq j \leq N$ 

$$-L|u'(\tilde{\tau}^+)|^{p-2}u'_j(\tilde{\tau}^+) = -|u'(\tilde{\tau}^-)|^{p-2}u'_j(\tilde{\tau}^-),$$

and therefore

$$L\psi_p(u'(\tilde{\tau}^+)) = \psi_p(u'(\tilde{\tau}^-)).$$

From the above and from the fact that  $\psi_p^{-1} = \psi_{p^*}$  we obtain (2.53).

Proof of Theorem 2.19. The inequalities (2.45), (2.46), (2.50), (2.51) in the proof of Theorem 2.18 hold strictly unless  $t_0 = 0$ ,  $t_2 = T$ ,  $f(t) = f_0(t)$  and  $a(t) = \tilde{a}(t)$ . In this case the function  $f_0$  satisfies

(2.59) 
$$\lim_{t \to 0^+} f_0(t) = +\infty.$$

Since  $\tan_{p^*}(\theta) \to +\infty$  as  $\theta \to (\pi_{p^*}/2)^-$ , in view of (2.49) there is a unique value of  $\tau$ , denoted by  $\tilde{\tau}$ , such that (2.59) holds. Thus  $\tilde{\tau}$  satisfies

(2.60) 
$$\left(\frac{p}{p^*}\right)^{1/p^*} \tilde{\lambda}^{1/p} \tilde{\tau} + \arctan_{p^*} \beta(L) = \frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2},$$

and this yields (2.34). By requiring that  $f_0(t_1) = 0$  we obtain

(2.61) 
$$\left(\frac{p}{p^*}\right)^{1/p^*} \tilde{\lambda}^{1/p} (\tilde{\tau} - t_1) + \arctan_{p^*} \frac{\beta(L)}{L} = 0,$$

and this implies  $t_1 = T/2$ . It remains to prove that all extremals of inequality (2.33) with  $a = \tilde{a}$  are of the form  $u = \tilde{u} = \tilde{w} d$ , where  $\tilde{w}$  is defined by (2.35). Hence, we seek all non-trivial solutions of the equation

(2.62) 
$$(\tilde{a}(t)\psi_p(u'))' + \tilde{\lambda}\tilde{a}(t)\psi_p(u) = 0,$$

such that u(0) = 0 and u(T) = 0. Since  $\tilde{a}(t) \equiv 1$  in  $[0, \tilde{\tau}]$ , in view of Proposition 2.20 (see also Lemma 3.1 in [54]) we have that, for any given  $d \in \mathbb{R}^N$ , there exists a unique solution  $\tilde{u}$  defined in the interval  $[0, \tilde{\tau}]$  of equation (2.62) satisfying the initial conditions

$$u(0) = 0, \qquad u'(0) = d.$$

Recalling the definition of  $\sin_p$ , we may write  $\tilde{u}$  in the form

$$\tilde{u}(t) = \left(\frac{\tilde{\lambda}p^*}{p}\right)^{-1/p} \sin_p \left[ \left(\frac{\tilde{\lambda}p^*}{p}\right)^{1/p} t \right] d \qquad \forall t \in [0, \tilde{\tau}].$$

Observe that

(2.63) 
$$\tilde{u}(\tilde{\tau}^{-}) = \left(\frac{\tilde{\lambda}p^{*}}{p}\right)^{-1/p} \sin_{p} \left[\left(\frac{\tilde{\lambda}p^{*}}{p}\right)^{1/p} \tilde{\tau}\right] d.$$

In order to simplify the above expression for  $\tilde{u}(\tilde{\tau}^-)$  we note that, using identity (2.18), we may write

$$\sin_p \left[ \left( \frac{\tilde{\lambda} p^*}{p} \right)^{1/p} \tilde{\tau} \right] = \sin_p \left[ \frac{p^*}{p} \left( \frac{p}{p^*} \right)^{1/p^*} \tilde{\lambda}^{1/p} \tilde{\tau} \right]$$
$$= \cos_{p^*} \left( \frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2} - \left( \frac{p}{p^*} \right)^{1/p^*} \tilde{\lambda}^{1/p} \tilde{\tau} \right) = \cos_{p^*} (\arctan_{p^*} \beta(L))$$

where we used (2.60) in order to derive the last equality. In turn, from identity (2.17) we derive

$$|\cos_{p^*}(t)|^p = \frac{1}{1 + |\tan_{p^*}(t)|^{p^*}}$$

and therefore we may write

$$\cos_{p^*}(\arctan_{p^*}\beta(L)) = \left(\frac{1}{1+\beta^{p^*}(L)}\right)^{1/p} = \left[\frac{L^{p^*/p}-1}{L^{p^*}-1}\right]^{1/p}.$$

We conclude from (2.63) and the arguments above that

$$\tilde{u}(\tilde{\tau}^{-}) = \left(\frac{\tilde{\lambda}p^*}{p}\right)^{-1/p} \left[\frac{L^{p^*/p} - 1}{L^{p^*} - 1}\right]^{1/p} d.$$

We still denote by  $\tilde{u}$  the restriction of the solution of equation (2.62) to the interval  $[\tilde{\tau}, T - \tilde{\tau}]$ . By continuity of  $\tilde{u}$ ,

(2.64) 
$$\tilde{u}(\tilde{\tau}^+) = \tilde{u}(\tilde{\tau}^-) = \left(\frac{\tilde{\lambda}p^*}{p}\right)^{-1/p} \left[\frac{L^{p^*/p}-1}{L^{p^*}-1}\right]^{1/p} d.$$

Now we compute derivatives. Using (2.20), we have

(2.65) 
$$\tilde{u}'(\tilde{\tau}^-) = \phi_{p^*} \left( \cos_p \left[ \left( \frac{\tilde{\lambda} p^*}{p} \right)^{1/p} \tilde{\tau} \right] \right).$$

On the other hand, similarly as before, using (2.18) and (2.60) we compute:

$$\cos_p \left[ \left( \frac{\tilde{\lambda} p^*}{p} \right)^{1/p} \tilde{\tau} \right] = \cos_p \left[ \frac{p^*}{p} \left( \frac{p}{p^*} \right)^{1/p^*} \tilde{\lambda}^{1/p} \tilde{\tau} \right]$$
$$= \sin_{p^*} \left( \frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2} - \left( \frac{p}{p^*} \right)^{1/p^*} \tilde{\lambda}^{1/p} \tilde{\tau} \right) = \sin_{p^*} (\arctan_{p^*} \beta(L)).$$

From the basic identity (2.17) we derive

$$|\sin_p(t)|^p = \frac{|\tan_p(t)|^p}{1+|\tan_p(t)|^p}$$

and consequently

$$\sin_{p^*}(\arctan_{p^*}\beta(L)) = \left[\frac{L^{p^*} - L^{p^*/p}}{L^{p^*-1}}\right]^{1/p^*}.$$

We conclude from (2.65) and the arguments above that

$$\tilde{u}'(\tilde{\tau}^-) = \left[\frac{L^{p^*} - L^{p^*/p}}{L^{p^*} - 1}\right]^{1/p} d.$$

Now, in view of Lemma 2.22 we have

(2.66) 
$$\tilde{u}'(\tilde{\tau}^+) = L^{-p^*/p} \left[ \frac{L^{p^*} - L^{p^*/p}}{L^{p^*} - 1} \right]^{1/p} d = \left[ \frac{L - 1}{L(L^{p^*} - 1)} \right]^{1/p} d.$$

Since  $\tilde{a}(t) \equiv L$  in  $[\tilde{\tau}, T - \tilde{\tau}]$ , again by Proposition 2.20,  $\tilde{u}$  coincides in  $[\tilde{\tau}, T - \tilde{\tau}]$  with the unique solution of (2.62) satisfying the initial conditions

(2.67) 
$$u(\tilde{\tau}) = \left(\frac{\tilde{\lambda}p^*}{p}\right)^{-1/p} \left[\frac{L^{p^*/p}-1}{L^{p^*}-1}\right]^{1/p} d_{p^*}$$

(2.68) 
$$u'(\tilde{\tau}) = \left[\frac{L-1}{L(L^{p^*}-1)}\right]^{1/p} d.$$

according to (2.64) and (2.66). We claim that

$$\tilde{u}(t) = \left(\frac{\tilde{\lambda}p^*}{p}\right)^{-1/p} \frac{1}{L^{1/p}} \cos_{p^*}\left[\left(\frac{p}{p^*}\right)^{1/p^*} \tilde{\lambda}^{1/p} \left(t - \frac{T}{2}\right)\right] d \quad \forall t \in [\tilde{\tau}, T - \tilde{\tau}].$$

Indeed, using (2.61) it follows that  $\tilde{u}$  satisfies (2.67). Moreover, recalling that (see (2.19))  $p \cos'_{p^*}(t) = -p^* \phi_{p^*}(\sin_{p^*}(t))$  we have

(2.69) 
$$\tilde{u}'(t) = -\frac{1}{L^{1/p}}\phi_{p^*}\left\{\sin_{p^*}\left[\left(\frac{p}{p^*}\right)^{1/p^*}\tilde{\lambda}^{1/p}\left(t-\frac{T}{2}\right)\right]\right\}d.$$

By similar arguments as above, we compute

$$\sin_{p^*}(\arctan_{p^*}\frac{\beta(L)}{L}) = \left(\frac{L-1}{L^{p^*}-1}\right)^{1/p^*}.$$

Hence,  $\tilde{u}$  satisfies (2.68). From (2.69) we have

(2.70) 
$$\phi_p(\tilde{u}'(t)) = -\frac{1}{L^{1/p^*}} \sin_{p^*} \left[ \left(\frac{p}{p^*}\right)^{1/p^*} \tilde{\lambda}^{1/p} \left(t - \frac{T}{2}\right) \right] d.$$

Differentiating (2.70) we obtain

$$\left(\phi_p\left(\tilde{u}'(t)\right)\right)' = -\tilde{\lambda}\phi_p\left(\tilde{u}(t)\right),$$

and thus we check that  $\tilde{u}$  solves (2.62) in  $[\tilde{\tau}, T - \tilde{\tau}]$ . By similar arguments we evaluate  $\tilde{u}$  in the interval  $[T - \tilde{\tau}, T]$ . The proof is complete.

### 2.3 A concrete example

The goal of this section is to give an example of explicit non-trivial degenerate elliptic equation of its own interest. In view of this example we cannot expect to extend the Piccinini and Spagnolo argument to the case of the a p-laplacian type equation. Namely, let  $(\rho, \theta)$  be the usual polar coordinates

$$\rho = \sqrt{x_1^2 + x_2^2}, \qquad \qquad \theta = \arctan \frac{x_2}{x_1}.$$

Consider the following partial differential equation

(2.71) 
$$\frac{1}{r}\frac{\partial}{\partial\theta}\left(a(\theta)\left|\frac{1}{r}\frac{\partial u}{\partial\theta}\right|^{p-2}\frac{1}{r}\frac{\partial u}{\partial\theta}\right) + \frac{1}{r}\frac{\partial}{\partial r}\left(ra(\theta)\left|\frac{\partial u}{\partial r}\right|^{p-2}\frac{\partial u}{\partial r}\right) = 0,$$

where  $p \ge 2$ . Our aim is to provide a solution of (2.71) of the form

(2.72) 
$$u(r,\theta) = r^{\alpha}w(\theta).$$

We may refer to a function of the type (2.72) as an *angular stretching* or a *quasi radial function*.

We also recall, from the result of [37], that if  $\lambda > 0$  is a eigenvalue of the nonlinear problem

(2.73) 
$$\begin{cases} (a(\theta)|w'|^{p-2}w')' + \lambda a(\theta)|w|^{p-2}w = 0\\ w(0) = w(2\pi) \end{cases}$$

then necessarily

(2.74) 
$$\lambda \ge \lambda_p(L) \equiv \left\{ \frac{2}{\pi} \left( \frac{p^*}{p} \right)^{\frac{1}{p^*}} \left[ \frac{\pi_{p^*}}{2} - \arctan_{p^*} \beta(L) + \arctan_{p^*} \frac{\beta(L)}{L} \right] \right\}^p.$$

Before we give the main result of this section, we need to prove the following lemma.

**Lemma 2.23.** Let  $p \geq 2$ . The function  $F : [0, \infty) \to \mathbb{R}$  defined by

$$F(\alpha) = \alpha^{p-1} \left[ (\alpha - 1)(p - 1) + 1 \right]_{+}$$

is continuous and increasing for every  $\alpha \geq \frac{p-2}{p-1}$ . Moreover

$$F\left(\frac{p-2}{p-1}\right) = 0$$

*Proof.* We compute the derivative of F, which is given by

$$F'(\alpha) = (p-1)\alpha^{p-2}(p\alpha - p + 2)$$

We deduce that  $F'(\alpha) \ge 0$  if  $\alpha \ge (p-2)/p$ . The result follows from the fact that (p-2)/p < (p-2)/(p-1).

**Proposition 2.24.** Let  $p \ge 2$  and let a = a(t) be a  $2\pi$ -periodic measurable function such that  $1 \le a(t) \le L$ . For every  $\lambda$  satisfying (2.74) there exists a unique  $\alpha \ge \frac{p-2}{p-1}$  such that the function  $u(r, \theta) = r^{\alpha}w(\theta)$  is a solution of (2.71), where w is a solution to the problem (2.73). Moreover,  $\lambda$  and  $\alpha$  are related by the following condition

(2.75) 
$$\lambda = \alpha^{p-1} \left[ (\alpha - 1)(p - 1) + 1 \right].$$

*Proof.* The existence of a solution w to the problem (2.73) is a direct consequence of the estimate (2.74). Let  $u(r, \theta) = r^{\alpha}w(\theta)$  be a solution of (2.71). Then, substituting the function u in (2.71) and recalling that

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial r} = \alpha r^{\alpha - 1} w(\theta)$$

and

$$\frac{1}{r}\frac{\partial u}{\partial \theta} = r^{\alpha - 1}w'(\theta)$$

then necessarily (2.75) holds.

### Chapter 3

# Convergences for sequences of elliptic operators

In this Chapter we will discuss the G-convergence and H-convergence (in the general case of matrices not necessarily symmetric) of the operators in divergence form.

### **3.1** Introduction and definitions

Let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . We consider the class  $\mathcal{M}(K,\Omega)$  for each constant  $K \geq 1$  of measurable matrix field  $A : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^{n \times n}$  such that  $A = A(x) \in L^{\infty}(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^{n \times n})$ , A is symmetric and satisfies the condition

(3.1) 
$$\frac{|\xi|^2}{K} \le \langle A(x)\xi,\xi\rangle \le K|\xi|^2 \quad \text{a.e. } x \in \Omega, \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^2$$

Let  $A^{\varepsilon}$  be a sequence of matrices of  $M(K, \Omega)$ , namely  $A^{\varepsilon}$  satisfies (3.1) uniformly in  $\varepsilon$ . Assume that  $u^{\varepsilon}$  is the unique solution of the Dirichlet boundary problem

$$\begin{cases} -\mathrm{div} A^{\varepsilon} \nabla u^{\varepsilon} = f & \text{in } \mathcal{D}'(\Omega), \\ u^{\varepsilon} \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega), \end{cases}$$

with right hand side  $f \in H^{-1}(\Omega)$ . Here and in what follows we denote by  $H^{-1}(\Omega)$  the dual space of  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$ . It is not difficult to see that

$$\frac{1}{K} \| u^{\varepsilon} \|_{W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)} \le \| f \|_{H^{-1}(\Omega)},$$

hence, up to a subsequence, we may assume that

$$u^{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup u^0$$
 in  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  weakly,

for some  $u^0 \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$ . One may ask if  $u^0$  satisfies an equation of the same type of  $u^{\varepsilon}$ . In order to answer this question, the notion of *G*-convergence was introduced by De Giorgi and Spagnolo (see for [22] and [79]).

**Definition 3.1.** A sequence of matrices  $A^{\varepsilon}$  of  $M(K, \Omega)$  is said to *G*-converge to a matrix  $A^0$  of  $M(K, \Omega)$  if, for every  $f \in H^{-1}(\Omega)$ , the solution  $u^{\varepsilon}$  of the problem

$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div} A^{\varepsilon} \nabla u^{\varepsilon} = f & \text{in } \mathcal{D}'(\Omega), \\ u^{\varepsilon} \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega), \end{cases}$$

satisfies

 $u^{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup u^0$  in  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  weakly,

where  $u^0$  is the solution of the problem

$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div} A^0 \nabla u^0 = f & \text{in } \mathcal{D}'(\Omega) \\ u^0 \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega). \end{cases}$$

In this case one writes

$$A^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{G} A^{0}.$$

One of the properties of the G-convergence, which explains the interest of Definition 3.1, is following fundamental compactness result, which can be found in [79].

**Theorem 3.1.** Any sequence of matrices  $A^{\varepsilon}$  of  $M(K, \Omega)$  admits a subsequence which G-converges to a matrix  $A^0$  of  $M(K, \Omega)$ .

We recall here some well known facts for the G-convergence.

**Lemma 3.2.** Let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , let  $A^{\varepsilon} = (a_{ij}^{\varepsilon})$  and  $A^0 = (a_{ij}^0)$  be matrices in  $\mathcal{M}(K, \Omega)$ .

(*i*) If for every i, j = 1, ..., n

 $a_{ij}^{\varepsilon} \to a_{ij}^{0}$  in  $L_{\text{loc}}^{1}(\Omega)$  strongly,

then  $A^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{G} A^{0}$ .

(ii) Let n = 1 and let  $\Omega$  be an open interval of  $\mathbb{R}$ . Then

$$A^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{G} A^{0}$$
 if and only if  $\frac{1}{A^{\varepsilon}} \rightharpoonup \frac{1}{A^{0}}$  in  $L^{\infty}(\Omega)$  weakly \*.

(iii) Let  $A^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{G} A^{0}$  and  $f^{\varepsilon} \to f$  in  $H^{-1}(\Omega)$  strongly. If  $u^{\varepsilon}$  and  $u^{0}$  satisfy

$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div} A^{\varepsilon} \nabla u^{\varepsilon} = f^{\varepsilon} & \text{in } \mathcal{D}'(\Omega), \\ u^{\varepsilon} \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega), \end{cases}$$

and

$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div} A^0 \nabla u^0 = f \quad in \ \mathcal{D}'(\Omega), \\ u^0 \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega). \end{cases}$$

then

$$u^{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup u^{0}$$
 in  $W_{0}^{1,2}(\Omega)$  weakly.

The notion of *G*-convergence has been extended to the non-symmetric case by Murat and Tartar under the name of *H*-convergence (see [66]). Before we give the definition, we introduce the class of matrices  $M(\alpha, \beta, \Omega)$ , where  $0 < \alpha \leq \beta < +\infty$  of  $2 \times 2$  matrices *A* which belongs to  $A \in (L^{\infty}(\Omega))^{n \times n}$  and satisfies

(3.2) 
$$\langle A(x)\xi,\xi\rangle \ge \alpha |\xi|^2$$
 a.e.  $x \in \Omega$   $\forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

(3.3) 
$$\langle A^{-1}(x)\zeta,\zeta\rangle \ge \beta^{-1}|\zeta|^2$$
 a.e.  $x \in \Omega$   $\forall \zeta \in \mathbb{R}^n$ .

Observe that, in view of (3.2), the matrix A(x) is invertible a.e. so that  $A^{-1}(x)$  exists and is measurable. Observe also that taking  $\zeta = A(x)\xi$  in (3.3) one has

(3.4)  $|A(x)\xi| \le \beta |\xi|$  a.e.  $x \in \Omega$   $\forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$ .

Moreover, we are making no symmetric assumption on the elements of  $M(\alpha, \beta, \Omega)$ .

**Definition 3.2.** Let  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  be real numbers such that  $0 < \alpha \leq \beta < +\infty$  and let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . A sequence of matrices  $A^{\varepsilon}$  of  $M(\alpha, \beta, \Omega)$ is said to *H*-converge to a matrix *A* of  $M(\alpha, \beta, \Omega)$  if, for every  $f \in H^{-1}(\Omega)$ , the solution  $u^{\varepsilon}$  of the problem

$$\begin{cases} -\mathrm{div}A^{\varepsilon}\nabla u^{\varepsilon} = f & \text{in } \mathcal{D}'(\Omega), \\ u^{\varepsilon} \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega), \end{cases}$$

satisfies

$$\begin{cases} u^{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup u^{0} & \text{in } W_{0}^{1,2}(\Omega) \text{ weakly,} \\ A^{\varepsilon} \nabla u^{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup A^{0} \nabla u^{0} & \text{in } (L^{2}(\Omega))^{n} \text{ weakly,} \end{cases}$$

where  $u^0$  is the solution of the problem

$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div} A^0 \nabla u^0 = f & \text{in } \mathcal{D}'(\Omega) \\ u^0 \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega). \end{cases}$$

In this case one writes

$$A^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{H} A^{0}.$$

The class  $M(\alpha, \beta, \Omega)$  is sequentially compact with respect to the *H*-convergence.

**Theorem 3.3.** Let  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  be real numbers such that  $0 < \alpha \leq \beta < +\infty$  and let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , with  $n \geq 1$ . Any sequence of matrices  $A^{\varepsilon}$  of  $M(\alpha, \beta, \Omega)$  admits a subsequence which H-converges to a matrix  $A^0$  of  $M(\alpha, \beta, \Omega)$ .

# 3.2 The class of matrices with unit determinant

We denote by  $M_1(\alpha, \beta, \Omega)$  whose elements are the matrices  $A \in M(\alpha, \beta, \Omega)$ which satisfies the condition

$$\det A(x) = 1 \qquad \text{a.e. } x \in \Omega$$

This class is stable under H-convergence. This is a consequence of the following result, whose proof can be found in [24, 47, 30, 57, 59, 81].

**Theorem 3.4.** Let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  and let  $A^{\varepsilon}$  be a sequence of matrices of  $M(\alpha, \beta, \Omega)$  which H-converges to a matrix  $A^0$ . Then

$$\frac{A^{\varepsilon}}{\det A^{\varepsilon}} \xrightarrow{H} \frac{A}{\det A}.$$

It should be mentioned that the previous result is true only in dimension n = 2.

We would like to prove here a result strictly related to Theorem 3.4, which can be found in [26].

**Theorem 3.5.** Let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  and let  $A^{\varepsilon}$  be a sequence of matrices of  $M(\alpha, \beta, \Omega)$  which H-converges to a matrix  $A^0$ . Assume that

(3.5) 
$$\det A^{\varepsilon} \to c^0 \quad a.e. \ in \ \Omega,$$

where  $c^0$  is a function in  $L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ . Then

One of the key ingredients of the proof of Theorem 3.5 is following result.

**Theorem 3.6.** Let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^N$  with  $N \geq 1$  and let  $A^{\varepsilon}$  be a sequence of matrices of  $M(\alpha, \beta, \Omega)$  which H-converges to a matrix  $A^0$ . Assume that  $b^{\varepsilon}$  is a sequence of measurable functions such that

(3.7) 
$$m \le b^{\varepsilon}(x) \le M$$
 a.e.  $x \in \Omega$ ,

where  $0 < m \leq M < +\infty$  and

$$(3.8) b^{\varepsilon} \to b^0 \quad a.e. \ in \ \Omega.$$

Then

$$(3.9) b^{\varepsilon} A^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{H} b^{0} A^{0}.$$

*Proof.* We divide the proof in two steps.

**Step 1.** Assume first that, further to (3.7) and (3.8), one has

(3.10) 
$$b^{\varepsilon} \in C^1(\overline{\Omega}), \ b^0 \in C^1(\overline{\Omega}), \ b^{\varepsilon} \to b^0 \text{ in } C^1(\overline{\Omega}) \text{ strongly.}$$

We claim that in this case the sequence  $b^{\varepsilon}A^{\varepsilon}$  *H*-converges to  $b^{0}A^{0}$ , i.e. that for every  $f \in H^{-1}(\Omega)$ , the solution  $u^{\varepsilon}$  of the problem

(3.11) 
$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div}(b^{\varepsilon}A^{\varepsilon}\nabla u^{\varepsilon}) = f & \text{in } \mathcal{D}'(\Omega), \\ u^{\varepsilon} \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega), \end{cases}$$

satisfies

(3.12) 
$$\begin{cases} u^{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup u^{0} & \text{in } W_{0}^{1,2}(\Omega) , \\ b^{\varepsilon} A^{\varepsilon} \nabla u^{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup b^{0} A^{0} \nabla u^{0} & \text{in } (L^{2}(\Omega))^{N}, \end{cases}$$

where  $u^0$  is the solution of the problem

(3.13) 
$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div}(b^0 A^0 \nabla u^0) = f & \text{in } \mathcal{D}'(\Omega), \\ u^0 \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega). \end{cases}$$

Actually it is sufficient to prove this result for  $f \in L^2(\Omega)$ .

To this end, we observe that

(3.14) 
$$-\operatorname{div}(b^{\varepsilon}A^{\varepsilon}\nabla u^{\varepsilon}) = -b^{\varepsilon}\operatorname{div}(A^{\varepsilon}\nabla u^{\varepsilon}) - \langle A^{\varepsilon}\nabla u^{\varepsilon}, \nabla b^{\varepsilon} \rangle,$$

where  $b^{\varepsilon} \operatorname{div}(A^{\varepsilon} \nabla u^{\varepsilon}) \in H^{-1}(\Omega)$  is defined by

$$\langle b^{\varepsilon} \mathrm{div}(A^{\varepsilon} \nabla u^{\varepsilon}), v \rangle = \langle \mathrm{div}(A^{\varepsilon} \nabla u^{\varepsilon}), b^{\varepsilon} v \rangle \qquad \forall v \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega).$$

(Note that  $b^{\varepsilon}v \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  for every  $v \in H_0^1(\Omega)$  when  $b^{\varepsilon} \in C^1(\overline{\Omega})$ ; this proves that the distribution  $b^{\varepsilon} \operatorname{div}(A^{\varepsilon}Du^{\varepsilon})$  is well-defined as an element of  $H^{-1}(\Omega)$ .)

Set

$$g^{\varepsilon} = \frac{f + \langle A^{\varepsilon} \nabla u^{\varepsilon}, \nabla b^{\varepsilon} \rangle}{b^{\varepsilon}}$$

Since  $u^{\varepsilon}$  is the solution of the problem (3.11), the sequence  $u^{\varepsilon}$  is bounded in  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$ . We can assume that (up to a subsequence)

$$u^{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup u$$
 in  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  weakly,

for some  $u \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$ . Since  $A^{\varepsilon} \in M(\alpha, \beta, \Omega)$ , from (3.4) it follows that  $A^{\varepsilon} \nabla u^{\varepsilon}$ is bounded in  $L^2(\Omega)$ . This proves that  $g^{\varepsilon}$  is bounded in  $L^2(\Omega)$  and that (up to a subsequence)

$$g^{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup g \text{ in } L^2(\Omega),$$

for some  $g \in L^2(\Omega)$ . We now observe that  $u^{\varepsilon}$  is the solution of the problem

$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div}(A^{\varepsilon}\nabla u^{\varepsilon}) = g^{\varepsilon} & \text{in } \mathcal{D}'(\Omega), \\ u^{\varepsilon} \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega). \end{cases}$$

Since  $A^{\varepsilon}$  is assumed to *H*-converges to  $A^0$  and since  $g^{\varepsilon}$  converges to *g* in  $L^2(\Omega)$  weakly (and therefore in  $H^{-1}(\Omega)$  strongly), we deduce that (up to a subsequence)

(3.15) 
$$A^{\varepsilon} \nabla u^{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup A^0 \nabla u \text{ in } (L^2(\Omega))^N \text{ weakly},$$

where u is the solution of the problem

(3.16) 
$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div}(A^0\nabla u) = g & \text{in } \mathcal{D}'(\Omega), \\ u \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega). \end{cases}$$

In view of (3.15) and of the strong convergence (3.10), we have

(3.17) 
$$g = \frac{f + \langle A^0 \nabla u, \nabla b^0 \rangle}{b^0}$$

Similarly to (3.14) we have, since  $b^0 \in C^1(\overline{\Omega})$ ,

$$-\mathrm{div}(b^0 A^0 \nabla u) = -b^0 \mathrm{div}(A^0 \nabla u) - \langle A^0 \nabla u, \nabla b^0 \rangle,$$

so that (3.16) and (3.17) imply that u is the solution of the problem

$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div}(b^0 A^0 \nabla u) = f & \text{in } \mathcal{D}'(\Omega), \\ u \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega). \end{cases}$$

This implies that u coincides with  $u^0$  defined by (3.13) and that the convergences (3.12) hold for the whole sequence  $\varepsilon$ ; indeed, we do not have to extract any subsequence since the limits  $u, A^0Du$  and g are uniquely defined.

We have proved the result of Theorem 3.6 when hypothesis (3.10) holds true.

**Step 2.** We now prove the assertion in the general case, i.e. when only (3.7) and (3.8) hold true. In view of Theorem 3.3 we assume that (up to a subsequence) the sequence of matrices  $b^{\varepsilon}A^{\varepsilon}$  of  $M(\alpha m, \beta M, \Omega)$  satisfies

$$(3.18) b^{\varepsilon} A^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{H} B^{0},$$

for some  $B^0$  of  $M(\alpha m, \beta M, \Omega)$ .

Extend  $b^{\varepsilon}$  and  $b^0$  to the whole of  $\mathbb{R}^N$  by

$$b^{\varepsilon}(x) = b^{0}(x) = m \qquad \forall x \in \mathbb{R}^{N} \setminus \Omega.$$

Let  $\rho_{\delta}$  be a mollifier and let  $b^{\varepsilon} * \rho_{\delta}$  be the convolution of  $b^{\varepsilon}$  and  $\rho_{\delta}$ . Since for  $\delta > 0$  fixed we have

$$b^{\varepsilon} * \varrho_{\delta} \to b^0 * \varrho_{\delta}$$
 in  $C^1(\overline{\Omega})$  strongly,

the result of the first step proves that for every  $\delta > 0$  fixed

(3.19) 
$$(b^{\varepsilon} * \varrho_{\delta}) A^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{H} (b^{0} * \varrho_{\delta}) A^{0}.$$

On the other hand, since the sequence  $A^{\varepsilon}$  is equi-bounded in  $L^{\infty}(\Omega)$  (see (3.4)) we have

(3.20) 
$$|b^{\varepsilon}A^{\varepsilon} - (b^{\varepsilon} * \varrho_{\delta})A^{\varepsilon}| \le \gamma_{\delta}^{\varepsilon},$$

where  $\gamma^{\varepsilon}_{\delta}$  is the function defined by

$$\gamma_{\delta}^{\varepsilon} = \beta \left| b^{\varepsilon} - (b^{\varepsilon} * \varrho_{\delta}) \right|,$$

for every  $\delta > 0$  fixed. Hypothesis (3.8) implies that

(3.21) 
$$\gamma_{\delta}^{\varepsilon} \to \gamma_{\delta}^{0}$$
 a.e. in  $\Omega$ ,

where  $\gamma_{\delta}^{0}$  is the function defined by

(3.22) 
$$\gamma_{\delta}^{0} = \beta |b^{0} - (b^{0} * \varrho_{\delta})|,$$

for every  $\delta > 0$  fixed. Then (3.18), (3.19), (3.20), (3.21) and Theorem 3.1 in [8] imply for every  $\delta > 0$  fixed

$$(3.23) |B^0 - (b^0 * \varrho_\delta) A^0| \le \gamma_\delta^0.$$

The fact that  $b^0 * \rho_{\delta}$  tends to  $b^0$  a.e. as  $\delta$  tends to zero, (3.22) and (3.23) imply then that  $B^0 = b^0 A^0$ .

This concludes the proof of Theorem 3.6.

Proof of Theorem 3.5. Define

$$b^{\varepsilon} = \frac{1}{\det A^{\varepsilon}}.$$

In view of hypothesis (3.5) we have

$$b^{\varepsilon} \to b^0 = \frac{1}{c^0}$$
 a.e. in  $\Omega$ .

Applying the result of Theorem 3.6, the sequence  $b^{\varepsilon}A^{\varepsilon}$  *H*-converges to  $b^{0}A^{0} = \frac{A^{0}}{c^{0}}$ . Since here the dimension is N = 2, Theorem 3.4 implies that

$$\frac{A^{\varepsilon}}{\det A^{\varepsilon}} \xrightarrow{H} \frac{A^0}{\det A^0}.$$

Since the H-limit is unique, it results that

$$\frac{A^0}{c^0} = \frac{A^0}{\det A^0},$$

and therefore

$$c^0 = \det A^0.$$

This proves Theorem 3.5.

# 3.3 Quasiconformal mappings and approximation of the inverse matrix

Let us suppose that  $A^{\varepsilon}$  is a sequence in  $\mathcal{M}(K, \mathbb{R}^2)$  and that det  $A^{\varepsilon} = 1$  a.e. in  $\Omega$ . Up to a subsequence, we may assume that both

$$A^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{G} A$$

and

$$(A^{\varepsilon})^{-1} \stackrel{G}{\longrightarrow} B$$

*G*-converges to some *A* and *B* in  $\mathcal{M}(K, \mathbb{R}^2)$ . In general, *B* is different from *A*. However, the following result can be obtained, performing a suitable change of variables (see [61]).

**Theorem 3.7.** Let  $A^{\varepsilon}$  be a sequence of matrices in  $\mathcal{M}(K, \mathbb{R}^2)$  such that

$$\det A^{\varepsilon} = 1.$$

Assume that  $A^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{G} A$  for some  $A \in \mathcal{M}(K, \mathbb{R}^2)$ . Let B be any open ball in  $\mathbb{R}^2$ and let  $\hat{A}^{\varepsilon}$  and  $\hat{A}$  be the matrices defined as

$$\hat{A}^{\varepsilon}(x) = \begin{cases} A^{\varepsilon}(x) & \text{if } x \in B \\ I & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases} \qquad \qquad \hat{A}(x) = \begin{cases} A(x) & \text{if } x \in B \\ I & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

where I denotes the identity matrix. Then, there exists a sequence of Kquasiconformal mappings  $f^{\varepsilon}: \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}^2$  which converges locally uniformly to a K-quasiconformal mapping  $f: \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}^2$  such that

$$(\hat{A}^{\varepsilon})^{-1} \circ (f^{\varepsilon})^{-1} \xrightarrow{G} (A)^{-1} \circ f^{-1}.$$

We want to point out here that the result in specific of dimension n = 2.

#### **3.4** Beltrami operators

For any fixed  $K \ge 1$ , let  $\mathcal{F}(K)$  of the class of operators of the type

$$\mathcal{B} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}} - \mu \frac{\partial}{\partial z} - \nu \overline{\frac{\partial}{\partial z}},$$

where  $\mu$  and  $\nu$  are function in  $L^{\infty}(\mathbb{C})$  such that

$$|\mu(z)| + |\nu(z)| \le k = \frac{K-1}{K+1}.$$

We say that an element of  $\mathcal{F}(K)$  is a *Beltrami operators*. We follow [5] and give the notion of *G*-convergence for the Beltrami operators.

**Definition 3.3.** The sequence of differential operator  $\mathcal{B}^{\varepsilon}$  in  $\mathcal{F}(K)$  is said to *G*-converge to a operator  $\mathcal{B}$  in  $\mathcal{F}(K)$  if for any sequence  $f^{\varepsilon} \in L^2(\mathbb{C})$  which converges strongly to  $f \in L^2(\mathbb{C})$  and such that  $\mathcal{B}^{\varepsilon} f^{\varepsilon}$  converges strongly  $L^2(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^2)$ one has

$$(\mathcal{B}^{\varepsilon})^{-1}f^{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup \mathcal{B}^{-1}f$$
 weakly in  $L^2(\mathbb{C})$ .

The following compactness result is proved in [44].

**Theorem 3.8.** For every  $1 \leq K < 3$  the class  $\mathcal{F}(K)$  is G-compact, in the sense that any sequence of operators  $\mathcal{B}^{\varepsilon}$  in  $\mathcal{F}(K)$  has a subsequence which G-converges to some  $\mathcal{B}$  in  $\mathcal{F}(K)$ .

### **3.5** Examples of *G*-dense classes

We dedicate this section to fundamental examples of classes that are compact or dense with respect to the G-convergence.

Now, we mention the result of Marino and Spagnolo [56] which is true in every dimension n. They prove that every elliptic matrix  $A \in \mathcal{M}(K, \Omega)$  is the *G*-limit of a sequence of isotropic matrices of the type

$$A^{\varepsilon}(x) = \begin{pmatrix} \beta^{\varepsilon}(x) & 0\\ 0 & \beta^{\varepsilon}(x) \end{pmatrix}$$

**Theorem 3.9.** Let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and  $K \ge 1$ . If  $A = A(x) \in \mathcal{M}(K, \Omega)$  then there exists a constant c depending only on n and a sequence of coefficients  $\beta^{\varepsilon} = \beta^{\varepsilon}(x)$  satisfying

$$\frac{1}{cK} \le \beta^{\varepsilon}(x) \le cK,$$

such that

$$\beta^{\varepsilon}I \xrightarrow{G} A.$$

where I is the  $n \times n$  identity matrix.

Every  $2 \times 2$  matrix A which satisifies the additional assumption det A(x) =1 can be approximated in the sense of the G-convergence by a sequence of anisotropic matrices

$$A^{\varepsilon} = \begin{pmatrix} \gamma^{\varepsilon}(x) & 0\\ 0 & \frac{1}{\gamma^{\varepsilon}(x)} \end{pmatrix}$$

provided some elliptic bound is satisfied.

**Theorem 3.10 ([62]).** Let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and  $K \geq 1$ . assume that  $A = A(x) \in \mathcal{M}(K, \Omega)$  and

$$\det A(x) = 1 \quad a.e. \ in \ \Omega$$

There exists a sequence  $\gamma^{\varepsilon}$  satisfying

$$\frac{1}{K} \le \gamma^{\varepsilon}(x) \le K$$

such that

$$\begin{pmatrix} \gamma^{\varepsilon}(x) & 0\\ 0 & \frac{1}{\gamma^{\varepsilon}(x)} \end{pmatrix} \stackrel{G}{\longrightarrow} A$$

if and only if A satisfies

$$\frac{|\xi|^2}{\frac{1}{2}\left(K+\frac{1}{K}\right)} \le \langle A(x)\xi,\xi\rangle \le \frac{1}{2}\left(K+\frac{1}{K}\right)|\xi|^2.$$

# Chapter 4

# Variational integrals

### 4.1 Classical semicontinuity result

Let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . In this section we consider functionals J of the integral form

(4.1) 
$$J(v) = \int_{\Omega} F(x, v, \nabla v) dx \quad \forall v \in W^{1, p}(\Omega),$$

where  $F: \Omega \times \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$  is a Carathéodory function satisfying

(4.2) 
$$a_0(x) + c_0|\xi|^p \le F(x, s, \xi) \le a_1(x) + b_1|s|^p + c_1|\xi|^p,$$

with p > 1,  $c_0 > 0$  and  $a_0, a_1 \in L^1(\Omega)$ .

Observe that, for p = 2, an example of a functional which satisfies condition (4.2) is the *A*-harmonic energy

(4.3) 
$$\mathcal{E}_A(u) = \int_{\Omega} \langle A(x) \nabla u, \nabla u \rangle dx$$

where  $A = A(x) \in L^{\infty}(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^{n \times n})$  is a symmetric matrix satisfying, for some  $K \ge 1$ , the usual bounds

(4.4) 
$$\frac{|\xi|^2}{K} \le \langle A(x)\xi,\xi\rangle \le K|\xi|^2$$

Such an example is relevant in connection with the Dirichlet problem

(4.5) 
$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div}(A\nabla u) = 0 & \text{in } \mathcal{D}'(\Omega), \\ u \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega), \end{cases}$$

because any minimizer  $u \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  of (4.3) is the unique solution of (4.5)

Since condition (4.4) is fulfilled, the energy (4.3) is equivalent to the quantity

$$||u||_{W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)}^2 = \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u(x)|^2 dx$$

in the sense of the following estimates

(4.6) 
$$\frac{1}{K} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u(x)|^2 \leq \mathcal{E}_A(u) \leq K \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u(x)|^2.$$

The functional  $\mathcal{E}_A$  has indeed quadratic growth with respect to  $\|\nabla u\|_2 = \|\nabla u\|_{(L^2(\Omega))^2}$ . For general functionals of the type (4.1), the following classical result in the Calculus of Variations holds (see for instance [17],[55]).

**Theorem 4.1.** The functional J in (4.1) where  $F : \Omega \times \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^N \to \mathbb{R}$  is a Carathéodory function satisfying (4.2) is sequentially weakly lower semicontinuous on  $W^{1,p}(\Omega)$  if and only if  $F(x, s, \cdot)$  is a convex function for a.e.  $x \in \Omega$  and for every  $s \in \mathbb{R}$ .

We recall that a functional J defined in  $W^{1,p}(\Omega)$  is said to be weakly lower semicontinuous on  $W^{1,p}(\Omega)$  if

$$J(v) \leq \liminf_{k \to \infty} J(v_k)$$
 if  $v_k \rightharpoonup v$  in weakly in  $W^{1,p}(\Omega)$ .

### 4.2 Some examples

Let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , with  $0 \in \Omega$  if  $N \geq 2$ , and  $\Omega = (0, R_0)$  if N = 1. In this section, we give an example of functional which is defined and coercive on  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$ , which has quadratic growth with respect to  $\|\nabla v\|_2 = \|\nabla v\|_{(L^2(\Omega))^n}$ , which is sequentially weakly lower semicontinuous on  $W_0^{1,p}(\Omega)$  for every p > 2, but which is not sequentially weakly lower semicontinuous on  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$ .

More precisely, when  $n \ge 3$ , we recall the Hardy-Sobolev inequality (see e.g. Theorems 21.7 and 21.8 in [68], Lemma 17.1 in [81] )

(4.7) 
$$m_n^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{|v|^2}{|x|^2} dx \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\nabla v|^2 dx \qquad \forall v \in W_0^{1,2}(\mathbb{R}^n),$$

where  $m_n^2$  denotes the best possible constant in the inequality, i.e.

(4.8) 
$$m_n^2 = \inf_{v \in W_0^{1,2}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\nabla v|^2 dx}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{|v|^2}{|x|^2} dx}.$$

It is well known that  $m_n^2$  is given by (see the references above)

$$m_n^2 = \frac{(n-2)^2}{4}$$

We consider a function  $\varphi$  which is defined and continuous on  $[0, \infty]$ , which is non negative and decreasing and which satisfies

(4.9) 
$$\varphi(0) > m_n^2 \text{ and } \varphi(\infty) < \frac{m_n^2}{2}$$

Finally we define the functional J by

(4.10) 
$$J(v) = \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx - \varphi(\|\nabla v\|_2^2) \int_{\Omega} \frac{|v|^2}{|x|^2} dx \qquad \forall v \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$$

Our result is the following

**Theorem 4.2.** Let  $n \geq 3$  and let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , with  $0 \in \Omega$ . Assume that  $\varphi$  is a continuous, non negative and decreasing function on  $[0, \infty]$  satisfying (4.9), where  $m_n^2$  is given by (4.8). Then the functional J defined by (4.10) satisfies

(i) there exists a constant C > 0 such that

$$(4.11) \quad -C + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx \le J(v) \le \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx \qquad \forall v \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega);$$

(ii) the functional J is sequentially weakly lower semicontinuous on W<sub>0</sub><sup>1,p</sup>(Ω) for every p > 2, i.e.

(4.12) 
$$J(v) \leq \liminf_{k \to \infty} J(v_k) \text{ if } v_k \rightharpoonup v \text{ in } W_0^{1,p}(\Omega) \text{ weakly};$$

(iii) the functional J is not sequentially weakly lower semicontinuous on  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$ ; more precisely, there exists a sequence of functions  $w_k \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  such that  $w_k \rightharpoonup 0$  in  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  weakly and

(4.13) 
$$\liminf_{k \to \infty} J(w_k) < J(0).$$

*Proof.* We start by proving (i). By the definition of J(v) we have

$$J(v) \le \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx,$$

since  $\varphi$  is non negative.

It remains to prove the first inequality of (4.11). Since  $\varphi$  is continuous and satisfies (4.9), there exists  $t_0 > 0$  such that  $\varphi(t_0) = m_n^2/2$ .

If  $\|\nabla v\|_2^2 \ge t_0$  then  $\varphi(\|\nabla v\|_2^2) \le m_n^2/2$ . Therefore

$$\begin{split} J(v) &\geq \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx - \frac{m_n^2}{2} \int_{\Omega} \frac{|v|^2}{|x|^2} dx \\ &\geq \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx - \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx \\ &\geq \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx, \end{split}$$

and the first inequality of (4.11) holds.

On the other hand, if  $||Dv||_2^2 \leq t_0$ , then

$$\begin{split} J(v) &\geq \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx - \varphi(0) \int_{\Omega} \frac{|v|^2}{|x|^2} dx \\ &\geq \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx - \frac{\varphi(0)}{m_n^2} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx \\ &\geq \left(1 - \frac{\varphi(0)}{m_n^2}\right) \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx \\ &\geq \left(1 - \frac{\varphi(0)}{m_n^2}\right) t_0, \end{split}$$

in view of (4.9). If we choose a constant C such that

$$\frac{\varphi(0)}{m_N^2} t_0 \le C,$$

we have

$$J(v) \ge t_0 - \frac{\varphi(0)}{m_n^2} t_0 \ge \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx - C,$$

and the first inequality of (4.11) is again proved. This proves (i).

Now we prove (ii). Let p > 2. Assume that  $v_k \rightharpoonup v$  in  $W_0^{1,p}(\Omega)$  weakly. Since  $\Omega$  is bounded,  $v_k \rightharpoonup v$  in  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  weakly and there exists  $\alpha \ge 0$  such that

(4.14) 
$$\liminf_{k \to \infty} \|\nabla v_k\|_2^2 = \|\nabla v\|_2^2 + \alpha.$$

Since  $\varphi$  is continuous and decreasing, there exists some  $\beta \geq 0$  such that

(4.15) 
$$\liminf_{k \to \infty} -\varphi(\|\nabla v_k\|_2^2) = -\varphi(\|\nabla v\|_2^2) + \beta.$$

Moreover, by the compactness of the embedding  $W_0^{1,p}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^2\left(\Omega; \frac{1}{|x|^2} dx\right)$ for p > 2 we get

(4.16) 
$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \int_{\Omega} \frac{|v_k|^2}{|x|^2} dx = \int_{\Omega} \frac{|v|^2}{|x|^2} dx.$$

Combining (4.14), (4.15) and (4.16), we obtain

$$\liminf_{k \to \infty} J(v_k) \ge J(v) + \alpha + \beta \int_{\Omega} \frac{|v|^2}{|x|^2} dx \ge J(v),$$

which proves (ii).

Finally we prove (iii). Let  $\lambda$  be such that  $m_n^2 < \lambda < \varphi(0)$  (such a  $\lambda$  exists in view of (4.9)). Recalling the definition (4.8) of  $m_n^2$ , there exists a function  $\psi \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  such that

$$\lambda \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{|\psi|^2}{|x|^2} dx > \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\nabla \psi|^2 dx.$$

Since  $\varphi$  is continuous and satisfies (4.9), there exists  $t_1 > 0$  such that  $\varphi(t_1) = \lambda$ . Take *s* such that  $0 < s^2 \|\nabla \psi\|_2^2 \le t_1$ . The function  $w = s\psi$  belongs to  $C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and satisfies

(4.17) 
$$\varphi(\|\nabla w\|_2^2) \ge \lambda_2$$

as well as

(4.18) 
$$\lambda \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{|w|^2}{|x|^2} dx > \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\nabla w|^2 dx$$

Define the sequence  $w_k$  by

$$w_k(x) = k^{\frac{n-2}{2}}w(kx);$$

then

$$\nabla w_k(x) = k^{\frac{n}{2}} \nabla w(kx).$$

For k sufficiently large, the function  $w_k$  belongs to  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  and

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla w_k|^2 dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\nabla w|^2 dx \quad \text{and} \quad \int_{\Omega} \frac{|w_k|^2}{|x|^2} dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{|w|^2}{|x|^2} dx.$$

Therefore, for k sufficiently large, the sequence  $w_k$  is bounded in  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  with  $w_k \rightharpoonup 0$  in  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  weakly, and

$$J(w_k) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\nabla w|^2 dx - \varphi(\|\nabla w\|_2^2) \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{|w|^2}{|x|^2} dx.$$

Therefore  $J(w_k) < 0$  in view of (4.17) and (4.18). This proves (iii).

On the other hand, when n = 2 we consider a bounded open subset  $\Omega$  of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ , with  $0 \in \Omega$  and some  $R_0$  for which  $\overline{\Omega} \subset B_{R_0}$ . We recall the Hardy-Sobolev inequality (see e.g. Theorems 4.2 and 5.4 in [6] and Lemma 17.4 in [81])

(4.19) 
$$m_2^2 \int_{\Omega} \frac{|v|^2}{|x|^2 \log^2 \frac{|x|}{R_0}} dx \le \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx \quad \forall v \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega),$$

where  $m_2^2$  denotes the best possible constant in the inequality, i.e.

(4.20) 
$$m_2^2 = \inf_{v \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)} \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx}{\int_{\Omega} \frac{|v|^2}{|x|^2 \log^2 \frac{|x|}{R_0}} dx}.$$

It is well known that  $m_2^2$  is given by (see the references above)

$$m_2^2 = \frac{1}{4}.$$

We consider a function  $\varphi$  which is defined and continuous on  $[0, \infty]$ , which is non negative and decreasing and which satisfies

(4.21) 
$$\varphi(0) > m_2^2 \text{ and } \varphi(\infty) < \frac{m_2^2}{2},$$

and we define the functional J by

(4.22) 
$$J(v) = \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx - \varphi(\|\nabla v\|_2^2) \int_{\Omega} \frac{|v|^2}{|x|^2 \log^2 \frac{|x|}{R_0}} dx \qquad \forall v \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega).$$

In this case, we prove the following

**Theorem 4.3.** Let n = 2 and let  $\Omega$  be a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ , with  $0 \in \Omega$  and  $\overline{\Omega} \subset B_{R_0}$ . Assume that  $\varphi$  is a continuous, non negative and decreasing function on  $[0, \infty]$  satisfying (4.21), where  $m_2^2$  is given by (4.20). Then the functional J defined by (4.22) satisfies the conditions (i), (ii) and (iii) of Theorem 4.2.

*Proof.* Condition (4.11) is proved exactly as in the proof of Theorem 4.2. Now we prove (ii). Let p > 2. Assume that  $v_k \rightharpoonup v$  in  $W_0^{1,p}(\Omega)$  weakly. Then,

as in the proof of Theorem 4.2 , we have, for some  $\alpha \geq 0$  and  $\beta \geq 0,$ 

(4.23) 
$$\liminf_{k \to \infty} \|\nabla v_k\|_2^2 = \|\nabla v\|_2^2 + \alpha,$$

(4.24) 
$$\liminf_{k \to \infty} \left\{ -\varphi(\|\nabla v_k\|_2^2) \right\} = -\varphi(\|\nabla v\|_2^2) + \beta.$$

Moreover, since p > n = 2, we have that  $v_k \to v$  uniformly in  $\Omega$ , and, since

$$\frac{1}{|x|^2 \log^2 \frac{|x|}{R_0}} \in L^1(\Omega),$$

we have

(4.25) 
$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \int_{\Omega} \frac{|v_k|^2}{|x|^2 \log^2 \frac{|x|}{R_0}} dx = \int_{\Omega} \frac{|v|^2}{|x|^2 \log^2 \frac{|x|}{R_0}} dx$$

Combining (4.23), (4.24) and (4.25), we obtain

$$\liminf_{k \to \infty} J(v_k) = J(v) + \alpha + \beta \int_{\Omega} \frac{v^2}{|x|^2 \log^2 \frac{|x|}{R_0}} dx \ge J(v),$$

which proves (ii).

Now we prove (iii). Let  $\lambda$  be such that  $m_1^2 < \lambda$ , where  $m_1^2$  is the best constant (defined by (4.29)) in the one-dimensional Hardy-Sobolev inequality (see (4.28) below). Then there exists  $\psi \in C_0^{\infty}(0, \infty)$  such that

$$\lambda \int_0^\infty \frac{|\psi(t)|^2}{t^2} dt > \int_0^\infty |\psi'(t)|^2 dt.$$

Since  $\varphi$  is continuous and satisfies (4.21), and since the best constant  $m_2^2$ (defined by (4.20)) in the two-dimensional Hardy-Sobolev inequality (4.19) coincides with  $m_1^2$ , we can choose  $\lambda$  such that  $m_2^2 = m_1^2 < \lambda < \varphi(0)$  (if we do not want to use the property  $m_2^2 = m_1^2$ , it would be sufficient to assume in (4.21) that  $\varphi(0) > m_1^2$  in place of  $\varphi(0) > m_2^2$ ). Then, there exists  $t_1 > 0$  such that  $\varphi(t_1) = \lambda$ . Take *s* such that  $0 < 2\pi s^2 ||\psi'||_2^2 \le t_1$ . The function  $w = s\psi$ belongs to  $C_0^{\infty}(0, \infty)$  and satisfies

(4.26) 
$$\varphi\left(2\pi \int_0^\infty |w'(t)|^2 dt\right) \ge \lambda$$

as well as

(4.27) 
$$\lambda \int_0^\infty \frac{|w(t)|^2}{t^2} dt > \int_0^\infty |w'(t)|^2 dt.$$

Define the sequence  $w_k$  by

$$w_k(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} w\left(-k \log \frac{|x|}{R_0}\right) & \text{if } |x| \le R_0, \\ 0 & \text{if } |x| \ge R_0, \end{cases}$$

then

$$Dw_k(x) = \begin{cases} -\sqrt{k}w' \left(-k \log \frac{|x|}{R_0}\right) \frac{x}{|x|^2} & \text{if } |x| < R_0, \\ 0 & \text{if } |x| > R_0. \end{cases}$$

For k sufficiently large, the function  $w_k$  belongs to  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  and

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla w_k|^2 dx = 2\pi \int_0^{R_0} \left| w' \left( -k \log \frac{r}{R_0} \right) \right|^2 \frac{k}{r} dr = 2\pi \int_0^\infty |w'(t)|^2 dt,$$

while

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{|w_k|^2}{|x|^2 \log^2 \frac{|x|}{R_0}} dx = 2\pi \int_0^{R_0} \frac{\left| w \left( -k \log \frac{r}{R_0} \right) \right|^2}{kr \log^2 \frac{r}{R_0}} dr = 2\pi \int_0^\infty \frac{|w(t)|^2}{t^2} dt.$$

Therefore, for k sufficiently large, the sequence  $w_k$  is bounded in  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  with  $w_k \rightharpoonup 0$  in  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  weakly, and

$$J(w_k) = 2\pi \int_0^\infty |w'(t)|^2 dt - 2\pi\varphi \left(2\pi \int_0^\infty |w'(t)|^2 dt\right) \int_0^\infty \frac{|w(t)|^2}{t^2} dt.$$

Therefore  $J(w_k) < 0$  in view of (4.26) and (4.27). This proves (iii).

Finally, in the one-dimensional case, let  $\Omega$  be the interval  $\Omega = (0, R_0)$ . We recall the Hardy-Sobolev inequality (see e.g. Theorem 327 in [40] and Lemma 1.3 in [68])

(4.28) 
$$m_1^2 \int_0^\infty \frac{|v|^2}{|x|^2} dx \le \int_0^\infty |v'|^2 dx \quad \forall v \in W_0^{1,2}(0,\infty),$$

where  $m_1^2$  denotes the best possible constant in the inequality, i.e.

(4.29) 
$$m_1^2 = \inf_{v \in W_0^{1,2}(0,\infty)} \frac{\int_0^\infty |v'|^2 dx}{\int_0^\infty \frac{|v|^2}{|x|^2} dx}.$$

It is well known that  $m_1^2$  is given by (see the references above)

$$m_1^2 = \frac{1}{4}.$$

We consider a function  $\varphi$  which is defined and continuous on  $[0, \infty]$ , which is non negative, decreasing and which satisfies

(4.30) 
$$\varphi(0) > m_1^2 \text{ and } \varphi(\infty) < \frac{m_1^2}{2},$$

and we define the functional J by

(4.31) 
$$J(v) = \int_0^{R_0} |v'|^2 dx - \varphi(||v'||_2^2) \int_0^{R_0} \frac{|v|^2}{|x|^2} dx \qquad \forall v \in H_0^1(0, R_0).$$

In this case we prove the following

**Theorem 4.4.** Let n = 1 and let  $\Omega$  be the interval  $\Omega = (0, R_0)$ . Assume that  $\varphi$  is a continuous, non negative and decreasing function on  $[0, \infty]$  satisfying (4.30), where  $m_1^2$  is given by (4.29). Then the functional J defined by (4.31) satisfies the conditions (i), (ii) and (iii) of Theorem 4.2.

The proof of Theorem 4.4 follows along the lines of Theorem 4.2 and will not be given here. Observe that, in contrast with the case  $n \ge 2$ , the functions  $v \in H_0^1(0, R_0)$  vanish in 0 in the one-dimensional case.

We want to point out that, when  $0 \in \Omega$ , the embedding  $H_0^1(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^2\left(\Omega; \frac{1}{|x|^2} dx\right)$  is not compact.

Example 4.1. Consider the functions

(4.32) 
$$u_k(x) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} T_k \left( G_{R_0}(x) \right),$$

where  $G_{R_0} : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$  is the function defined by

(4.33) 
$$G_{R_0}(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{|x|^{n-2}} - \frac{1}{R_0^{n-2}} & \text{if } |x| \le R_0, \\ 0 & \text{if } |x| \ge R_0, \end{cases}$$

with  $R_0 > 0$  such that the ball  $B_{R_0} \subset \Omega$ , and where  $T_k : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  is the truncation at height k, i.e.

$$T_k(t) = \begin{cases} t & \text{if } |t| \le k, \\ k \frac{t}{|t|} & \text{if } |t| \ge k. \end{cases}$$

Then

$$\int_{\Omega} |Du_k|^2 dx = \int_{B_{R_0}} |Du_k|^2 dx = \frac{(n-2)^2 S_{n-1}}{k} \int_{r_k}^{R_0} \frac{1}{r^{n-1}} dr,$$

where  $S_{n-1}$  is the area of the unit sphere of  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and where  $r_k$  is defined by

$$\frac{1}{r_k^{n-2}} - \frac{1}{R_0^{n-2}} = k.$$

Therefore

$$\int_{\Omega} |Du_k|^2 dx = (n-2)S_{n-1},$$

and  $u_k \rightarrow 0$  in  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  weakly. On the other hand, one has

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{|u_k|^2}{|x|^2} dx \ge \int_{B_{r_k}} \frac{|u_k|^2}{|x|^2} dx = S_{n-1}k \int_0^{r_k} r^{n-3} dr = \frac{S_{n-1}}{n-2}kr_k^{n-2},$$

and then

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \int_{\Omega} \frac{|u_k|^2}{|x|^2} dx \ge \frac{S_{n-1}}{n-2}.$$

This proves that the embedding  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^2\left(\Omega; \frac{1}{|x|^2} dx\right)$  is not compact.

In dimension n = 2, this counterexample continues to hold if one replaces the function  $G_{R_0}$  defined in (4.33) by the function  $G_{R_0}(x) = -\log \frac{|x|}{R_0}$  if  $|x| \le R_0$ . In dimension n = 1, one uses the continuous piecewise affine functions  $u_k$ such that  $u_k(0) = 0$ ,  $u_k(R_0/k) = 1/\sqrt{k}$  and  $u_k(R_0) = 0$ .

Moreover, it should be observed that, when

(4.34)  $u_k \rightharpoonup u$  in  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  weakly with  $|Du_k|$  equi-integrable in  $L^2(\Omega)$ ,

then  $u_k \to u$  in  $L^2\left(\Omega; \frac{1}{|x|^2} dx\right)$ . Note that every sequence satisfying  $u_k \rightharpoonup u$  in  $W_0^{1,p}(\Omega)$  weakly, with p > 2, satisfies (4.34) since  $\Omega$  is bounded; therefore this claim implies that the embedding  $W_0^{1,p}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^2\left(\Omega; \frac{1}{|x|^2} dx\right)$  is compact for p > 2.

Let  $\delta > 0$  be small. We write

(4.35) 
$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{|u_k - u|^2}{|x|^2} dx = \int_{\Omega \setminus B_{\delta}} \frac{|u_k - u|^2}{|x|^2} dx + \int_{B_{\delta}} \frac{|u_k - u|^2}{|x|^2} dx,$$

where  $B_{\delta}$  is the ball of radius  $\delta$ . Since  $\frac{1}{|x|^2} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega \setminus B_{\delta})$  and since the embedding

 $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^2(\Omega)$  is compact for  $\Omega$  bounded, the first term of (4.35) tends to zero when  $k \to \infty$ .

Let  $\psi_{\delta}$  be the radial function defined by

$$\psi_{\delta}(x) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } |x| \leq \delta, \\ 2 - \frac{|x|}{\delta} & \text{if } \delta \leq |x| \leq 2\delta, \\ 0 & \text{if } |x| \geq 2\delta. \end{cases}$$
For  $\delta$  sufficiently small,  $\psi_{\delta}$  has compact support in  $\Omega$ , and using Hardy-Sobolev inequality (4.7) we have

$$\begin{split} m_n^2 \int_{B_{\delta}} \frac{|u_k - u|^2}{|x|^2} dx &\leq m_n^2 \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\psi_{\delta} \left(u_k - u\right)|^2}{|x|^2} dx \\ &\leq \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \left(\psi_{\delta} \left(u_k - u\right)\right)|^2 dx \\ &\leq 2 \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \psi_{\delta}|^2 |u_k - u|^2 dx + 2 \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \left(u_k - u\right)|^2 |\psi_{\delta}|^2 dx \\ &\leq 2 \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \psi_{\delta}|^2 |u_k - u|^2 dx + 2 \int_{B_{2\delta}} |\nabla \left(u_k - u\right)|^2 dx. \end{split}$$

For  $\delta$  fixed, the first term tends to zero when  $k \to \infty$  (still because the embedding  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^2(\Omega)$  is compact), while the second term is small uniformly in *n* when  $\delta$  is small in view of the equi-integrability assumption (4.34). This proves the claim. This proves the following assertion: if  $n \geq 3$  then

$$J(v) \leq \liminf_{k \to \infty} J(v_k)$$
 if  $v_k \to v$  in  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  weakly with  $|Dv_k|$  equi-integrable in  $L^2(\Omega)$ 

The same result continues to hold for n = 1 and n = 2. Assertion (ii) of Theorems 4.2, 4.3 and 4.4 is a special case of this assertion since  $\Omega$  is assumed to be bounded.

**Remark 4.1.** Actually in dimension  $n \ge 3$ , Theorem 4.2 continues to hold (with the same proof) if the Hardy-Sobolev inequality (4.7) is replaced by the Sobolev inequality

(4.36) 
$$m^2 \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |v|^{2^*} dx \right)^{\frac{2}{2^*}} \leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\nabla v|^2 dx \quad \forall v \in W_0^{1,2}(\mathbb{R}^n),$$

where  $2^*$  is the Sobolev's exponent defined by  $2^* = 2n/(n-2)$  and where  $m^2$ is the best possible constant in (4.36), and if in the definition (4.10) of the functional J the integral  $\int_{\Omega} \frac{|v|^2}{|x|^2} dx$  is replaced by  $\left(\int_{\Omega} |v|^{2^*} dx\right)^{\frac{2}{2^*}}$ . More than that, Theorem 4.2, Theorem 4.3 and Theorem 4.4 still continue to hold (with the same proof) if the inequalities (4.7), (4.19), (4.28) and (4.36) are replaced by an inequality of the type

$$m_{X(\Omega)} \|v\|_{X(\Omega)} \le \|\nabla v\|_2,$$

where  $X(\Omega)$  is a Banach space such that the embedding  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow X(\Omega)$  is not compact while the embedding  $W_0^{1,p}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow X(\Omega)$  is compact for any p > 2. The non compactness of the embedding  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^2(\Omega; \omega(x)dx)$  and the compactness of the embedding  $W_0^{1,p}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^2(\Omega; \omega(x)dx)$  for p > 2, where

$$\omega(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{|x|^2} & \text{if } n = 1 \text{ or } n \ge 3, \\\\ \frac{1}{|x|^2 \log^2 \frac{|x|}{R_0}} & \text{if } n = 2, \end{cases}$$

are indeed at the root of the proofs of (iii) and (ii). This explains why Theorem 4.2 continues to hold by replacing the Hardy-Sobolev inequality by the Sobolev inequality.

In contrast, if the embedding  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow X(\Omega)$  is compact (e.g. in the case  $X(\Omega) = L^2(\Omega)$  for  $\Omega$  bounded), it is straightforward to prove that the functional

$$J(v) = \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx - \varphi(\|\nabla v\|_2^2) \|v\|_{X(\Omega)}^2 \quad \forall v \in W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$$

is sequentially weakly lower semicontinuous on  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  whenever  $\varphi$  is decreasing: just take a sequence  $v_k$  such that  $v_k \rightharpoonup v$  in  $W_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$  weakly, and observe that in this framework

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 dx \le \liminf_{k \to \infty} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v_n|^2 dx,$$
$$-\varphi(\|\nabla v\|_2^2) \le \liminf_{k \to \infty} -\varphi(\|\nabla v_k\|_2^2),$$
$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \|v_k\|_{X(\Omega)}^2 = \|v\|_{X(\Omega)}^2.$$

### Chapter 5

# Function spaces related to quasiconformal mappings

The space of functions of bounded mean oscillation, introduced by John and Nirenberg in [46] naturally arises in connection with function theory and PDE's. Similarly, the space of exponentially integrable functions plays a key role in the study of continuity for mappings of finite distortion. The aim of this chapter is to report several results in connection with such a functional spaces. Moreover, we will prove, in dimension n = 2, that the composition operator  $T_{f^{-1}}: u \longmapsto u \circ f^{-1}$  maps EXP(G) into EXP(f(G)).

# 5.1 Functions of bounded mean oscillation: logarithm of the jacobian and composition results

Before we describe the results of this section, we recall the definition of function of *bounded mean oscillation*.

**Definition 5.1.** Let  $\Omega$  be a domain of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . A locally integrable function  $u: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  has bounded mean oscillation,  $u \in BMO(G)$ , if

(5.1) 
$$||u||_{BMO(G)} = \sup_{Q} \oint_{Q} |u(x) - u_{Q}| dx < \infty.$$

The supremum in (5.1) is taken over all open cubes Q of  $\Omega$  with sides parallel

to the axes and  $u_Q$  denotes the mean value of u over the cube Q, namely

$$u_Q = \oint_Q u(x) \, dx = \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q u(x) dx.$$

We recall that the space BMO was originally introduced in [46] by John and Nirenberg; their fundamental result states that the distribution function which corresponds to a function of bounded mean oscillation, is exponentially decreasing. More precisely, if  $u \in BMO(\Omega)$  then for every cube  $Q \subset \Omega$  and for every  $\sigma > 0$  it results that

$$|\{x \in Q : |u(x) - u_Q| > \sigma\}| \le A|Q|e^{-\frac{B\sigma}{\|u\|_{BMO(G)}}},$$

for some constants A, B depending only on n.

We want to point out that the concept of bounded mean oscillation is extremely significative in connection with quasiconformal mappings. More precisely, the first result that we mention is the one of Reimann [71], which proves that the logarithm of the jacobian of a quasiconformal mapping is a function of bounded mean oscillation.

**Theorem 5.1.** Let  $f : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}^n$  be a K quasiconformal mapping. Then  $\log J_f \in BMO(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

The result that follows proves that the composition operator  $T_{f^{-1}}$  maps BMO ( $\Omega$ ) into BMO ( $\Omega'$ ) provided  $f : \Omega \to \Omega'$  is a quasiconformal mapping. Again, this result is due to Reimann [71].

**Theorem 5.2.** Let  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$  be domains in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . If  $f : \Omega \to \Omega'$  be a Kquasiconformal mapping. Then there exists a constant C which depends only on n and K such that

(5.2) 
$$\frac{1}{C} \|u\|_{\mathrm{BMO}(\Omega)} \le \left\|u \circ f^{-1}\right\|_{\mathrm{BMO}(\Omega')} \le C \|u\|_{\mathrm{BMO}(\Omega)},$$

for every  $u \in BMO(\Omega)$ , with  $\Omega' = f(\Omega)$ .

Conversely, let  $f: \Omega \to \Omega'$  be a orientation preserving homeomorphism such that

- (i)  $f \in ACL$  and differentiable a.e.,
- (ii) there exists a constant C for which (5.2) holds for every  $u \in BMO(\Omega)$ .

Then f is a K-quasiconformal mapping for some  $K \ge 1$  depending only on n and C.

In the result above  $f \in ACL$  means that f is absolutely continuous on the lines (see [85]), that is to say that f is continuous everywhere and absolutely continuous on almost all line segments parallel to one of the axes which are contained in the domain of f.

Actually, Theorem 5.2 provides a characterization of quasiconformality. Furthermore, we report that [3] the second part of Theorem 5.2 is proved dropping the regularity assumption (i) and assuming that the following inequality holds

$$\frac{1}{C} \|u\|_{BMO(G)} \le \|u \circ f^{-1}\|_{BMO(G')} \le C \|u\|_{BMO(G)},$$

for every subdomain  $G \subset \Omega$  and for every  $u \in BMO(G)$ , with G' = f(G).

It is worth noting that BMO can be considered as the appropriate substitute of  $L^{\infty}$  in many different cases. This seems to be the case of the mappings of BMO-bounded distortion.

**Definition 5.2.** A mapping  $f \in W^{1,n}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^n)$  of finite distortion is said to have BMO-bounded distortion  $K_f = K_f(x)$  if there exists a function  $M \in$ BMO  $(\mathbb{R}^n)$  such that

$$K_f(x) \leq M(x)$$
 a.e.  $x \in \Omega$ .

Such a mappings were considered for instance in [45] and in [4]. Estimates of moduli of continuity are obtained, we give here an example, see [19].

**Theorem 5.3.** Let  $f : \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}^2$  be a mapping of BMO-bounded distortion with f(0,0) = 0, f(1,0) = (1,0). Then, there are positive constants A and b such that the modulus of continuity estimate holds

$$|f(x) - f(y)| \le A |\log |x - y||^{-\frac{b}{\|M\|_{BMO}}},$$

for x, y in the ball  $B_2(0)$ .

A quasiconformal f is a homeomorphism of BMO-bounded distortion since the distortion  $K_f$  is bounded and we may choose M to be a constant function in the definition above. Moreover, mappings of BMO-bounded distortion are clearly invariant under quasiconformal change of variables. This is a consequence of Theorem 5.2.

Moreover, functions which are bounded by a function in BMO can be characterized by means of the following fundamental lemma.

**Lemma 5.4** ([45]). Let G be an open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and let  $u : G \to \mathbb{R}$  be a measurable function. There exists a  $\lambda > 0$  such that

(5.3) 
$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{e^{\frac{|u(x)|}{\lambda}}}{1+|x|^{n+1}} dx < \infty$$

if and only if there exists  $v \in BMO(G)$  such that

$$|u(x)| \le v(x)$$
 a.e. in G.

Moreover, there exists a constant C which depends only on n such that

 $\|v\|_{\mathrm{BMO}(G)} \le C\lambda.$ 

#### 5.2 Exponentially integrable functions

If G is a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^n$  with measure |G| the space EXP (G) is the set of measurable functions  $u: G \to \mathbb{R}$  such that there exists  $\lambda > 0$  for which

$$\int_G \exp \frac{|u(x)|}{\lambda} \, dx < \infty.$$

We recall (see e.g. [7]) that EXP(G) is a Banach space equipped with the norm

(5.4) 
$$\|u\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(G)} = \sup_{0 < t < |G|} \left(1 + \log \frac{|G|}{t}\right)^{-1} u^*(t),$$

where  $u^*$  is the non–increasing rearrangement of u

(5.5) 
$$u^*(t) = \sup \{ \tau \ge 0 : \mu_u(\tau) > t \} \quad \forall t \in (0, |G|),$$

and  $\mu_u$  is the distribution function of u

$$\mu_u(\tau) = |\{x \in G : |u(x)| > \tau\}| \qquad \forall \tau \ge 0.$$

Lemma 5.4 gives a precise characterization of the space of exponentially integrable functions, proving that a function u belongs to EXP (G) if and only if there exists a  $v \in BMO(G)$  such that  $|u| \leq v$  a.e. in G. Therefore, by means of Theorem 5.2 we are able to prove the following result, which is the starting point of our study.

**Lemma 5.5.** Let  $\Omega$  be an open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and let  $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^n$  be a quasiconformal mapping. Let G be any bounded open subset of  $\Omega$  and let G' = f(G). Then  $u \in \text{EXP}(G)$  if and only if  $u \circ f^{-1} \in \text{EXP}(G')$ .

Proof. Since both f and  $f^{-1}$  are quasiconformal mappings it is sufficient to prove that  $u \circ f^{-1} \in \text{EXP}(G')$  if  $u \in \text{EXP}(G)$ . Since G is a bounded open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , from Lemma 5.4 to the function  $u \in \text{EXP}(G)$  there corresponds a function  $v \in \text{BMO}(G)$  such that  $|u(x)| \leq v(x)$  for a.e.  $x \in G$ . As a consequence of Theorem 5.2  $v \circ f^{-1}$  belongs to BMO(G'). Clearly  $|u(f^{-1}(y))| \leq v(f^{-1}(y))$  for a.e.  $y \in G'$ . The result immediately follows from Lemma 5.4.

Let us turn to the problem of composing functions in EXP(G) with quasiconformal mappings and we deal with the case of dimension n = 2. We denote by  $\mathbb{D}$  the unit disc  $\mathbb{D} = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^2 : |x| < 1\}$  and we prove the following result.

**Theorem 5.6.** Let  $f : \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}^2$  be a K-quasiconformal principal mapping that is conformal outside  $\mathbb{D}$  and maps  $\mathbb{D}$  onto itself. Then

(5.6) 
$$\frac{1}{1+K\log K} \|u\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} \le \|u \circ f^{-1}\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} \le (1+K\log K) \|u\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})},$$
  
for every  $u \in \mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D}).$ 

Recall that a quasiconformal mapping  $f : \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}^2$  is called *principal* if it is conformal outside a compact set and the following normalization holds

$$|f(x) - x| = \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{|x|}\right)$$
 as  $|x| \to \infty$ .

Observe that our result actually gives that if f is a conformal, then (5.6) reduces to the equality

$$\left\| u \circ f^{-1} \right\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} = \left\| u \right\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})},$$

for every  $u \in \text{EXP}(\mathbb{D})$ .

Proof of Theorem 5.6. The proof is based on Theorem 1.13. Let  $u \in \text{EXP}(\mathbb{D})$ . First, we notice that for every  $\tau > 0$ 

$$\left\{y \in \mathbb{D} : \left|u\left(f^{-1}(y)\right)\right| > \tau\right\} = f\left(\left\{x \in \mathbb{D} : \left|u\left(x\right)\right| > \tau\right\}\right).$$

We compare the distribution function of u and  $u \circ f^{-1}$  by means of the area distortion estimates in Theorem 1.13 and we obtain

$$\begin{split} \mu_{u \circ f^{-1}}(\tau) &= \left| \left\{ y \in \mathbb{D} : \left| u \left( f^{-1}(y) \right) \right| > \tau \right\} \right| \\ &= \left| f \left( \left\{ x \in \mathbb{D} : \left| u \left( x \right) \right| > \tau \right\} \right) \right| \\ &\leq K \pi^{1 - \frac{1}{K}} \mu_u(\tau)^{\frac{1}{K}}. \end{split}$$

Since for every  $t \in (0, \pi)$ 

$$\{\tau \ge 0: \mu_{u \circ f^{-1}}(\tau) > t\} \subset \left\{\tau \ge 0: \mu_u(\tau) > \frac{t^K}{K^K \pi^{K-1}}\right\},\$$

it follows from the definition of non-increasing rearrangement (5.5) that

(5.7) 
$$(u \circ f^{-1})^*(t) \le u^*\left(\frac{t^K}{K^K \pi^{K-1}}\right).$$

We deduce directly from the definition of the norm (5.4) that

$$u^* \left( \frac{t^K}{K^K \pi^{K-1}} \right) \le \|u\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} \left( 1 + \log \frac{\pi}{\frac{t^K}{K^K \pi^{K-1}}} \right)$$
$$= \|u\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} \left( 1 + K \log K \frac{\pi}{t} \right)$$
$$= \|u\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} \left( 1 + K \log K + K \log \frac{\pi}{t} \right).$$

Thus, from (5.7) we get

$$(u \circ f^{-1})^*(t) \le ||u||_{\operatorname{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} \left(1 + K \log K + K \log \frac{\pi}{t}\right).$$

Our aim is to prove that there exists a constant c = c(K) which depends on K such that

(5.8) 
$$1 + K \log K + K \log \frac{\pi}{t} \le c(K) \left(1 + \log \frac{\pi}{t}\right) \qquad \forall t \in (0,\pi).$$

It will be sufficient to prove that the function

$$\gamma(t) = \frac{1 + K \log K + K \log \frac{\pi}{t}}{1 + \log \frac{\pi}{t}} \qquad \forall t \in (0, \pi).$$

is bounded in the interval  $(0, \pi)$  by some constant which only depends on K. To this aim, we observe that

$$\gamma'(t) = \frac{1 + K \log K - K}{t \left(1 + \log \frac{\pi}{t}\right)^2} \qquad \forall t \in (0, \pi).$$

We define

$$\psi(K) = 1 + K \log K - K \qquad \forall K \in [1, \infty).$$

Since

$$\psi'(K) = \log K \ge 0 \qquad \forall K \in [1, \infty),$$

we have

$$\psi(K) \ge \psi(1) = 0 \qquad \forall K \in [1, \infty),$$

and therefore  $\gamma$  is increasing in  $(0, \pi)$ . Then

$$\gamma(t) \le \gamma(\pi) = 1 + K \log K \qquad \forall t \in (0, \pi),$$

and inequality (5.8) holds with

$$c(K) = 1 + K \log K.$$

Therefore (5.7) gives

$$\left(u \circ f^{-1}\right)^*(t) \le \left(1 + K \log K\right) \left\|u\right\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} \left(1 + \log \frac{\pi}{t}\right),$$

that is

$$\left(1 + \log \frac{\pi}{t}\right)^{-1} \left(u \circ f^{-1}\right)^{*} (t) \le \left(1 + K \log K\right) \|u\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})}.$$

Hence, the inequality

(5.9) 
$$\left\| u \circ f^{-1} \right\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} \le (1 + K \log K) \left\| u \right\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} \quad \forall u \in \mathrm{EXP}\left(\mathbb{D}\right)$$

is proved when f is a K-quasiconformal mapping. Recalling that the inverse of a K-quasiconformal mapping is also a K-quasiconformal mapping, it follows that

(5.10) 
$$\|v \circ f\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} \le (1 + K \log K) \|v\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} \quad \forall v \in \mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})$$

If we substitute  $v = u \circ f^{-1}$  with  $u \in \text{EXP}(\mathbb{D})$  into (5.10), we have

(5.11) 
$$\|u\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} \le (1 + K \log K) \|u \circ f^{-1}\|_{\mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})} \quad \forall u \in \mathrm{EXP}(\mathbb{D})$$

Inequalities (5.9) and (5.11) prove that (5.6) holds and this complete the proof.

The Luxemburg norm of a function  $u \in \text{EXP}(G)$  is defined as

(5.12) 
$$\|u\|'_{\mathrm{EXP}(G)} = \inf\left\{\lambda > 0 : \oint_{G} \exp\frac{|u(x)|}{\lambda} \, dx \le 2\right\}.$$

We recall that (see e.g. [7] and [70]) the Luxemburg norm is equivalent to the norm defined in (5.4). We also remark that  $L^{\infty}(G)$  is not a dense subspace of EXP (G) (see e.g. [70]) and that the distance to  $L^{\infty}(G)$  in EXP (G) evaluated with respect to the Luxemburg norm (5.12) is defined as

(5.13) 
$$\operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G)}(u, L^{\infty}(G)) = \inf_{\varphi \in L^{\infty}(G)} \|u - \varphi\|'_{\operatorname{EXP}(G)}$$

In [14] and [31] is proved that the distance (5.13) is given by

$$\operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G)}\left(u, L^{\infty}(G)\right) = \inf\left\{\lambda > 0 : \oint_{G} \exp\frac{|u(x)|}{\lambda} \, dx < \infty\right\}.$$

Our next result compares the distances from  $L^{\infty}$  of u and  $u \circ f^{-1}$ . We address that the estimates that we prove are sharp (see Example 5.1 below).

**Theorem 5.7.** Let  $f : \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{D}$  be a K-quasiconformal mapping. Then

(5.14) 
$$\operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G')}\left(u \circ f^{-1}, L^{\infty}(G')\right) \leq K \operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G)}\left(u, L^{\infty}(G)\right),$$

(5.15) 
$$\frac{1}{K} \operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G)} \left( u, L^{\infty}(G) \right) \leq \operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G')} \left( u \circ f^{-1}, L^{\infty}(G') \right),$$

for every open subset G of  $\mathbb{D}$  and for every  $u \in \text{EXP}(G)$ , with G' = f(G).

As for Theorem 5.6, the result above gives that if f is a conformal mapping then (5.14) and (5.15) reduce to the equality

$$\operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G')}\left(u \circ f^{-1}, L^{\infty}(G')\right) = \operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G)}\left(u, L^{\infty}(G)\right),$$

for every  $u \in \text{EXP}(G)$ .

Proof of Theorem 5.7. Let  $\lambda$  be such that

(5.16) 
$$\lambda > q \operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G)} \left( u, L^{\infty}(G) \right)$$

where

$$q = \frac{p}{p-1}$$
 and  $1 .$ 

Since

$$\left(\exp\frac{|u(x)|}{\lambda}\right)^q = \exp\frac{|u(x)|}{\lambda/q}$$

from (5.16) it follows that

(5.17) 
$$\exp\frac{|u|}{\lambda} \in L^q(G).$$

Recalling that  $J_f \in L^p(G)$  (see (1.10)), we deduce from (5.17) that

$$\exp\frac{|u|}{\lambda}J_f \in L^1(G).$$

It follows directly from the change of variables formula that

$$\int_{G'} \exp \frac{|u(f^{-1}(y))|}{\lambda} dy = \int_{G} \exp \frac{|u(x)|}{\lambda} J_f(x) dx < \infty.$$

Therefore

(5.18) 
$$\operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G')}\left(u \circ f^{-1}, L^{\infty}(G')\right) \leq q \operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G)}\left(u, L^{\infty}(G)\right).$$

Passing to the limit in (5.18) for p approaching to K/(K-1) we finally prove (5.14). Recalling that the inverse of a K-quasiconformal mapping is also a K-quasiconformal mapping, it follows that

(5.19)

$$\operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G)} \left( v \circ f, L^{\infty}\left(G\right) \right) \leq K \operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G')} \left( v, L^{\infty}\left(G'\right) \right) \quad \forall v \in \operatorname{EXP}\left(G'\right)$$

If we substitute  $v = u \circ f^{-1}$  with  $u \in \text{EXP}(G')$  into (5.19), we have

$$\operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G)}\left(u, L^{\infty}\left(G\right)\right) \leq K \operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(G')}\left(u \circ f^{-1}, L^{\infty}\left(G'\right)\right) \quad \forall u \in \operatorname{EXP}\left(G\right)$$

and this proves (5.15).

Now we prove, by means of an example, that inequality (5.14) can be attained as an equality.

**Example 5.1.** Here and in what follows let  $0 < R \leq 1$  and  $\mathbb{D}_R = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^2 : |x| < R\}$ . For every  $K \geq 1$  we show that there exist a K-quasiconformal mapping  $f : \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{D}$  and a function  $u \in \text{EXP}(\mathbb{D}_R)$  such that

(5.20) 
$$\operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(f(\mathbb{D}_R))}\left(u \circ f^{-1}, L^{\infty}(f(\mathbb{D}_R))\right) = K \operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(\mathbb{D}_R)}\left(u, L^{\infty}(\mathbb{D}_R)\right).$$

Let  $f: \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{D}$  be the K-quasiconformal mapping defined as

$$f(z) = \frac{z}{|z|^{1 - \frac{1}{K}}}$$

and let

$$u(x) = -2\log|x|.$$

Then  $u \in \text{EXP}(\mathbb{D}_R)$  and

$$\operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(\mathbb{D}_R)}(u, L^{\infty}(\mathbb{D}_R)) = 1.$$

This follows from the fact that if  $\lambda > 1$  then

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}_R} e^{\frac{|u(x)|}{\lambda}} dx = \frac{\lambda}{(\lambda - 1)R^{\frac{2}{\lambda}}} < \infty$$

while  $e^{\frac{|u|}{\lambda}} \notin L^1(\mathbb{D}_R)$  for  $\lambda \leq 1$ . We notice that the inverse of f is given by

$$f^{-1}(y) = |y|^{K-1}y.$$

Therefore, the function  $v = u \circ f^{-1}$  is given by

$$v(y) = -2K \log|y|.$$

Then  $v \in \text{EXP}(\mathbb{D}_R)$  and arguing as for u one has

$$\operatorname{dist}_{\operatorname{EXP}(\mathbb{D}_R)}(v, L^{\infty}(\mathbb{D}_R)) = K.$$

This proves (5.20).

# 5.3 Invariance of $W_{loc}^{1,n}$ under quasiconformal change of variables

In this section we concern with the composition operator between Sobolev spaces. The first result which we recall is a classical one in the theory of quasiconformal mappings. More precisely, the composition operator  $T_g: u \mapsto$  $u \circ g$  maps  $W_{\text{loc}}^{1,n}(\Omega')$  into  $W_{\text{loc}}^{1,n}(\Omega)$  if  $g: \Omega \to \Omega'$  is a quasiconformal mapping. We refer to [10, 49, 75, 85] for a proof. **Theorem 5.8.** Let  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$  be bounded open subsets of  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and let  $g : \Omega \to \Omega'$ be a K-quasiconformal mapping. Then, there exists a constant C depending only on K and n such that

$$\frac{1}{C} \|\nabla u\|_{L^{n}(G')} \le \|\nabla (u \circ g)\|_{L^{n}(G)} \le C \|\nabla u\|_{L^{n}(G')},$$

for every open subset G of  $\Omega$  and for every  $u \in W^{1,n}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega')$ , with G' = g(G).

It is worthwhile noting that similar results can be obtained when g is a homeomorphism of finite distortion and if we made some precise integrability assumption on the distortion function of g. The following result holds.

**Theorem 5.9.** Let  $g : \Omega \to \Omega'$  be a homeomorphism of finite distortion  $K_g$ between the bounded domains  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$  of  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and let  $1 \leq p \leq n$ . Suppose that  $K_g \in L^{\frac{p}{n-p}}(\Omega)$ . If  $u \in W^{1,n}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega')$  then  $u \circ g \in W^{1,p}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega)$  and the following estimate holds

$$\|\nabla(u \circ g)\|_{L^{p}(G)} \le \|K_{g}\|_{L^{\frac{p}{n-p}}(G)} \|\nabla u\|_{L^{n}(g(G))}.$$

Theorem 5.9 was proved first in [82]; recently, Hencl and Koskela gives in [41] a new proof of the result above. Furthermore, they prove that the integrability condition  $K_g \in L^{\frac{p}{n-p}}(\Omega)$  is optimal. For further reference see [39, 82].

## Bibliography

- Ahlfors, L., On quasiconformal mappings, J. Analyse Math., 3 (1954), 1–58.
- [2] Astala, K., Area distortion of quasiconformal mappings, Acta Math., 173 (1994), no. 1, 37–60.
- [3] Astala, K., A remark on quasiconformal mappings and BMO-functions, Michigan Math. J. 30 (1983), no. 2, 209-212.
- [4] Astala K., Iwaniec, T., Koskela, P., Martin, G., Mappings of BMO– bounded distortion, *Math. Ann.* **317** (2000), no. 4, 703–726.
- [5] Astala, K., Iwaniec, T., Martin, G., Elliptic partial differential equations and quasiconformal mappings in the plane. Princeton Mathematical Series, 48. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 2009.
- [6] Barbatis, G., Filippas, S., Tertikas, A., A unified approach to improved L<sup>p</sup> Hardy inequalities with best constants, *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.* 356 (2004), 2169–2196.
- [7] Bennett, C., Sharpley, R., *Interpolation of operators*, Pure and Applied Mathematics, 129. Academic Press, Inc., Boston, MA, 1988.
- [8] Boccardo, L., Murat, F., Homogénéisation de problèmes quasi-linéaires, in Atti del convegno : Studio di problemi-limite della analisi funzionale, Bressanone, settembre 1981, Pitagora, Bologna, (1982) 13–51.
- Bojarski, B., On the first boundary value problem for elliptic systems of second order in the plane, Bull. Acad. Polon. Sci. Ser. Sci. Math. Astr. Phys. 7 (1959), 565-570.

- [10] Bojarski, B., Iwaniec, T., Analytical foundations of the theory of quasiconformal mappings in R<sup>n</sup>, Ann. Acad. Sci. Fenn. Ser. A I Math. 8 (1983), no. 2, 257-324.
- [11] Brezis, H., Marcus, M., Hardys inequalities revisited, Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. (4) 25 (1997), no. 1-2, 217237.
- [12] Briane, M., Manceau, D., and Milton, G. W., Homogenization of the two-dimensional Hall effect, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 339 (2008), no. 2, 1468–1484.
- [13] Caccioppoli, R., Limitazioni integrali per le soluzioni di unequazione lineare ellitica a derivate parziali, *Giorn. Mat. Battaglini* 4, (80), (1951), 186212.
- [14] Carozza, M. and Sbordone, C., The distance to L<sup>∞</sup> in some function spaces and applications, *Differential Integral Equations* 10 (1997), no. 4, 599–607.
- [15] Coifman, R. R. and Rochberg, R., Another characterization of BMO, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 79 (1980), no. 2, 249–254.
- [16] Croce, G. and Dacorogna, B., On a generalized Wirtinger inequality. Discrete and Continuous Dynamical Systems 9 (2003), no. 5, 1329–1341.
- [17] Dacorogna, B., Direct Methods in the Calculus of Variations. Springer-Verlag, Berlin (1989).
- [18] Dacorogna, B., Gangbo, W. and Subía, N., Sur une généralisation de l'inégalité de Wirtinger. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire 9 (1992), 29–50.
- [19] David, G., Solutions de l'équation de Beltrami avec  $\|\mu\|_{\infty} = 1$ , Ann. Acad. Sci. Fenn. Math. **13** (1988), 25-70.
- [20] Del Pino, M., Sobre un problema cuasilineal de segundo orden. Mathematical Engineering Thesis, Univ. de Chile, Santiago, (1987).

- [21] De Giorgi, E., Sulla differenziabilità e l'analiticità delle estremali di integrali multipli regolari, Ann. Sc. Norm. Sup. Pisa 17 (1963), 175–188.
- [22] De Giorgi E., Spagnolo S., Sulla convergenza di integrali dell'energia per operatori ellittici del secondo ordine, Boll. Un. Mat. Ital. (4) 8 (1973), 391–411.
- [23] Drábek, P., Mansevich, R., On the closed solution to some nonhomogeneous eigenvalue problems with *p*-Laplacian, *Differential Integral Equations* **12** (1999), no. 6, 773–788.
- [24] Dykhne, A.M., Conductivity of a two dimensional two-phase system, A. Nauk. SSSR 59 (1970) 110–115.
- [25] Erëmenko, A., Hamilton, D.H., On the area distortion by quasiconformal mappings, *Proc. Amer. Math. Soc.* **123** (1995), no. 9, 2793–2797.
- [26] Farroni, F., Murat, F., A remark on the stability of the determinant in bidimensional homogenization, *Bollettino della Unione Matematica Italiana (9)* 3 (2010), 209–215.
- [27] Farroni, F., Giova R., Ricciardi, T., Best constant and extremals for a vector Poincaré inequality with weights, *Scientiae Mathematicae Japonicae* **71** (2010), no. 2, 111–126.
- [28] Farroni, F., Giova R., Murat, F., An example of functional which is weakly lower semicontinuous on  $W_0^{1,p}$  for every p > 2 but not on  $H_0^1$ , to appear on Journal for Analysis and its Applications.
- [29] Farroni, F., Giova R., Quasiconformal mappings and exponentially integrable functions, Preprint 2010.
- [30] Francfort, G.A., and Murat, F., Optimal bounds for conduction in twodimensional, two-phase, anisotropic media, in *Nonclassical continuum mechanics*, (*Durham*, 1986), Knops, R.J., and Lacey, A.A., eds., London Mathematical Society Lecture Notes Series **122**, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, (1987) 197-212.

- [31] Fusco, N., Lions, P. L. and Sbordone, C., Sobolev imbedding theorems in borderline cases, *Proc. Amer. Math. Soc.* **124** (1996), no. 2, 561–565.
- [32] García-Huidobro, M., Manásevich, R., and Otani, M., Existence results for *p*-Laplacian-like systems of O.D.E.'s. *Funkcial. Ekvac.* 46 (2003) no. 2, 253–285.
- [33] Gehring, F. W., The L<sup>p</sup>-integrability of the partial derivatives of a quasiconformal mapping, Acta Math. 130 (1973), 265–277.
- [34] Gehring, F.W., Lehto, O., On the total differentiability of functions of a complex variable, Ann. Acad. Sci. Fenn. A I 272 (1959), 9pp.
- [35] Gilbarg, D., Trudinger, N. S., Elliptic partial differential equations of second order. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2001.
- [36] Giova, R., An estimate for the best constant in the L<sup>p</sup>-Wirtinger inequality with weights. Jour. Funct. Spaces Appl. (6) 1 (2008), no. 2, 1–16.
- [37] Giova, R., A weighted Wirtinger inequality. *Ricerche Mat.* LIV fasc. 1° (2005), 293–302.
- [38] Giova, R. and Ricciardi, T., A sharp weighted Wirtinger inequality and some related functional spaces, *Bullettin of the Belgian Mathematical Society Simon Stevin* 17 (2010), no. 2, 209–218.
- [39] Gol'dshtein, V., Ukhlov, A, About homeomorphisms that induce composition operators on Sobolev spaces, *Complex Var. Elliptic Equ.* 55 (2010), no. 8-10, 833845,
- [40] Hardy, G.H., Littlewood, J.E., Polya, G., *Inequalities.* Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1952).
- [41] Hencl, S., Koskela, P., Mappings of finite distortion: composition operator, Ann. Acad. Sci. Fenn. Math. 33 (2008), no. 1, 65–80.
- [42] Hencl, S., Moscariello, G., Passarelli di Napoli, A. and Sbordone, C., Bi-Sobolev mappings and elliptic equations in the plane, *Jour. Math. Anal. Appl.* 335 (2009), 22–32.

- [43] Hupperts, Y., Problèmes en p-Laplacien. Mémoire de licence, Université Catholique de Louvain, Louvain-la-Neuve, Année académique 1999– 2000.
- [44] Iwaniec, T., Giannetti, F., Moscariello G., Sbordone C., Kovalev L., On G-compactness of the Beltrami operators. Nonliner homogenisation and its applications to composites, polycrystals and smart materials, 107– 138, NATO Sci. Ser. II Math. Phys. Chem., 170, Kluwer Acad. Publ., Dordrecht, 2004.
- [45] Iwaniec, T. and Sbordone C., Quasiharmonic fields. Ann. Inst.
  H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire 18 (2001), no. 5, 519–572.
- [46] John F., Nirenberg L., On functions of bounded mean oscillation, Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 14 (1961), 415-426.
- [47] Keller, J.B., A theorem on conductivity of composite medium, J. Mathematical Phys. 5 4 (1964) 548–549.
- [48] Lavrentiev, M.A., Sur une crit'ere differentiel des transformations homeomorphes des domains 'a trois dimensions, *Dokl. Acad. Nauk. SSSR* 20 (1938), 241-242.
- [49] Lehto, O., Virtanen, K. I., Quasiconformal mappings in the plane. Springer-Verlag, 1973.
- [50] Lindqvist, P., Some remarkable sine and cosine functions. *Ricerche Mat.* XLIV (1995), 269–290.
- [51] Lindqvist, P. and Peetre, J., Two Remarkable Identities, Called Twos, for Inverses to Some Abelian Integrals. Amer. Math. Monthly 108 (2001), no. 5, 403–410.
- [52] Littman, W. Stampacchia, G., Weinberger H.F., Regular points for elliptic equations with discontinuous coefficients, Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa 17 (1963), 45–79.

- [53] Manásevich, R. and Mawhin, J., The spectrum of p-Laplacian systems under Dirichlet, Neumann and periodic boundary conditions. Morse theory, minimax theory and their applications to nonlinear differential equations, 201–216, New Stud. Adv. Math., 1, Int. Press, Somerville, MA, 2003.
- [54] Manásevich, R. and Mawhin, J., The spectrum of p-Laplacian systems with various boundary conditions and applications. Advances in Differential Equations, 5 (2000), 1289–1318.
- [55] Marcellini, P., Sbordone, C., Semicontinuity problems in the calculus of variations. *Nonlinear Anal.*, 4 (1980), 241–257.
- [56] Marino, A., and Spagnolo, S., Un tipo di approssimazione dell'operatore  $\sum_{j=1}^{n} D_i(a_{ij}(x)D_j)$  con operatori  $\sum_{j=1}^{n} D_j(\beta(x)D_j)$ , Annali della Scuola Normale Superiore di Pisa **23** 4 (1969) 657–673.
- [57] Mendelson, K.S., A theorem on the effective conductivity of a twodimensional heterogeneous medium, J. of Applied Physics 46 11 (1975), 4740–4741.
- [58] Meyers, N. G., A L<sup>p</sup>-estimate for the gradient of solutions of second order elliptic divergence equations, Ann. Sc. Norm. Sup. Pisa 17 (1963), 189– 206
- [59] Milton, G.W., The theory of composites, Cambridge Monographs in Applied and Computational Mathematics 6, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, (2002).
- [60] Mori, A., On a absolute constant in the theory of quasiconformal mappings, J. Math. Soc. Japan 8 (1956), 156–16 6
- [61] Moscariello, G., Murat, F., Sbordone, C., Approximating the inverse matrix of the G-limit through changes of variables in the plane, Atti Accad. Naz. Lincei Cl. Sci. Fis. Mat. Natur. Rend. Lincei (9) Mat. Appl. 17 (2006), no. 2, 167-174.

- [62] Moscariello G., Passarelli di Napoli A., Sbordone C., G-dense classes of elliptic equations in the plane, Funct. Approx. Comment. Math. 40 (2009), 283–295.
- [63] Morrey, C. B., On the solutions of quasi-linear elliptic partial differential equations, *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.* 43, no. 1, (1938), 126–166.
- [64] Moser, J., A new proof of De Giorgi's theorem concerning the Regularity Problem for elliptic Partial Differential Equations, *Comm. Pure a. Appl. Math.* 13 (1960), 457–468.
- [65] Moser, J., On Harnack's theorem for elliptic dierential equations, Comm. Pure a. Appl. Math. 14 (1961), 577–591
- [66] Murat, F., H-convergence, Séminaire d'analyse fonctionnelle et numérique 1977-78, Université d'Alger, multigraphed, 34 pages. English translation: Murat, F., and Tartar, L., H-convergence, in Topics in the mathematical modelling of composite materials, Cherkaev, A., and Kohn, R.V., eds., Progress in Nonlinear Differential Equations and their Applications **31**, Birkhäuser, Boston, (1997) 21-43.
- [67] Nash, J., Continuity of solutions of parabolic and elliptic equations, Amer. J. Math. 80 (1958), 931–954.
- [68] Opic, B., Kufner, A., Hardy-type Inequalities. Pitman Research Notes in Mathematics, 219, Longman Scientific and Technical, Harlow (1990).
- [69] Piccinini, L.C. and Spagnolo, S., On the Hölder continuity of solutions of second order elliptic equations in two variables. Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa 26 (1972), no. 2, 391–402.
- [70] Rao, M. M. and Ren, Z. D., *Theory of Orlicz spaces*. Monographs and Textbooks in Pure and Applied Mathematics, 146. Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York, 1991.
- [71] Reimann, H. M., Functions of bounded mean oscillation and quasiconformal mappings, *Comment. Math. Helv.* 49 (1974), 260–276.

- [72] Ricciardi, T., On planar Beltrami equations and Hölder regularity. Ann. Acad. Sci. Fenn. Math. 33 (2008), 143–158.
- [73] Ricciardi, T., On the best Hölder exponent for two dimensional elliptic equations in divergence form. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 136 (2008) no. 8, 2771–2783.
- [74] Ricciardi, T., Some sharp Hölder estimates for two-dimensional elliptic equations, J. Global Optim. 40 (2008), no. 1-3, 399-403.
- [75] Rickman, S., Quasiregular mappings. Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete (3) 26, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1993.
- [76] Serrin, J., Local behaviour of solutions of quasilinear equations, Acta Math. 111 (1964), 247–302.
- [77] Sbordone, C., Γ-convergence and G-convergence, Rend. Sem. Mat. Univ. Politec. Torino 40 (1983) 25–51.
- [78] Sbordone C., Reduction of nonlinear PDEs to linear equations, Milan J. Math. 71 (2003), 19-32.
- [79] Spagnolo, S., Sulla convergenza di soluzioni di equazioni paraboliche ed ellittiche, Annali della Scuola Normale Superiore di Pisa 22 3 (1968) 571–597.
- [80] Tartar, L., An Introduction to Sobolev Spaces and Interpolation Spaces. Lecture Notes of the Unione Matematica Italiana, 3, Springer-Verlag, Berlin (2007).
- [81] Tartar, L., The general theory of homogenization, A personalized introduction, Lecture Notes of the Unione Matematica Italiana 7, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, (2010).
- [82] Ukhov A. D., On mappings generating the embeddings of Sobolev spaces, Siberian Math. J. (1993), 165–171.
- [83] Väisälä, J., Lectures on n-dimensional quasiconformal mappings. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, Vol. 229. Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1971.

- [84] Zhang, M., Nonuniform nonresonance of semilinear differential equations. J. Differential Equations 166 (2000) no. 1, 33–50.
- [85] Ziemer, W., Weakly differentiable functions. Graduate Texts in Mathematics, 120. Springer-Verlag, 1989.